
"DEAR EDITOR:
I am 8 years old.  Some of my
little friends say there is no
Santa Claus.  Papa says, 'If
you see it in THE SUN it's
so.' Please tell me the truth; is
there a Santa Claus?”
VIRGINIA O'HANLON.
115 WEST NINETY-FIFTH
STREET." as read by Taylor
Feltz (age 8) of Wellsville, and
Betsy Orlando of Belmont,
for a Readers Theatre pro-
duction by the Players of Al-
legany County held Dec. 7-8
at the David A. Howe Library
in Wellsville.
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Yes, Virginia...

Alfred State building wins engineering award

By DAVID L. SNYDER
Editor, Publisher & Janitor
ALMOND—The Alfred-Al-

mond Central School Board of
Education at its Dec. 10 meeting
voted to authorize District Super-
intendent Richard N. Calkins to
expend an amount not to exceed
$20,000 to conduct a merger
study in conjunction with the
Arkport and Canaseraga school
districts.

Both Arkport Central School
District and Canaseraga Central
School District school boards
also approved spending up to
$20,000 each for the merger
study “to assess the viability and
possible benefit of district
merger opportunities.”

A-A School Board President
Earl Pierce, at the board’s Nov.
13 meeting, had reported that a
meeting of the three school
boards and superintendents was
held to determine whether there
were any “red flags” or obstacles
that would cause one of the dis-
tricts to determine that a merger
would not work.

Pierce said, according to min-
utes of that Nov. 13 meeting, that
the districts “all have similarities,
decent reserves, are diligent with
their facilities and don’t want to
lose their identity totally.”

Pierce, who noted that he
would like to “keep control of
the destiny of the district and not
let New York State decide which
schools are large enough and
which schools need to merge,”
applauded the boards “for getting
data together to make an in-

Three districts pursue merger study
formed decision.”

In other business, the A-A
school board, at its Dec. 10 meet-
ing…

…ACCEPTED with regret the
resignation of Todd Goho as ele-
mentary principal effective Dec.
6, 2013, with appreciation for his
16 years of service.

…VOTED to appoint Dennis
O’Brien as “Dean of Students” at
an interim rate of $300 per day
with no benefits associated with
this position, which started Nov.
25, 2013.

…APPROVED Julie Vestea as
a substitute teacher for the 2013-
14 school year and approved her
as a substitute support staff per-
son as teacher aide and clerical.

…ACCEPTED with apprecia-
tion the donation of 30 sets of
Mindstorm legos from Michael
Timbrook and Rochester Insti-
tute of Technology.

…VOTED to accept the exter-
nal auditor’s report for the school
year ending June 30, 2013 and to
implement the suggestions of-
fered in the management letter.

…HEARD a report of the
Physical Education Department
faculty members Greg Cook,
John Gemmell, Linell Soule,
Keith Holmok and Carol Oakley.

…VOTED to approve an in-
crease in the 2013-2014 budget
with Greater Southern Tier
BOCES by $1,000 for Co-Ser
430C to cover distance learning
opportunies.

…VOTED to approve an in-
crease the 2013-2014 budget
with Erie 1 BOCES Technology

Services in the amount of
$949.45 for additional Study Is-
land licenses for assessment
preparation program.

In other business at its Nov. 13
meeting, the A-A school board…

…APPROVED a Memoran-
dum of Agreement between the
Alfred-Almond Teachers’ Asso-
ciation and the Alfred-Almond
Central School District to clarify
the salary increases for teaching
assistants in the new collective
bargaining agreement which is in
effect until June 30, 2016.

…VOTED to to increase the
2014-2015 budget with the Erie
1 BOCES Technology Services
in the amount of $167,087.36 for
the District's Erate project for
Funding Year 2014-2015 (MPN#
017-L0-15A.) The district is
aware that this is an estimate to
confirm commitment since pric-
ing may change due to time of
implementation. This project is
contingent upon successful E-
rate application and subject to E-
rate funds being available from
the Schools and Library Division
(SLD) in the 2014-2015 budget-
ing year. Some hardware may
need maintenance added after
SLD approval.

…HEARD that Adam Dwyer
of Arkport, as part of the SUNY
Brockport Student Teacher
placement, will work in the
Physical Education Department
with Keith Holmok from Jan. 27-
March 24, 2014 and with John
Gemmell from March 28-May
14, 2014.

(Continued on Page 3)

ALFRED–The nearly 50-year-
old Physical and Health Sciences
facility centrally located on cam-
pus has become a symbol of both
the college’s commitment to sus-
tainability and its desire to offer
students a state-of-the-art learn-
ing environment after it under-
went a $15 million upgrade from
2011 to 2012. It has since been
recognized by the American
Council of Engineering Compa-
nies (ACEC) New York, earning
a platinum award for engineering
excellence and is now officially
LEED Gold certified.

Today, the building houses the
forensic science technology, bi-
ology, and nursing programs and
maintains academic laboratories,
nursing suites, laboratory media

preparation and chemical storage
areas, lecture halls, student
lounges, and faculty office
spaces.

“This was a gut rehab,” said
Glen Brubaker, director of facil-
ities services at Alfred State. “We
wanted a total makeover of the
labs while creating a place where
students could engage and inter-
act, making it more user-friendly
and conducive to interdepart-
mental collaboration.”

Buffalo based Flynn Battaglia
Architects were commissioned
to program and design the reno-
vations to the 55,000-square
foot, three-story facility formerly
known as the Allied Health
Building, while Pathfinder Engi-
neers & Architects LLP out of

Rochester provided mechanical,
electrical, and plumbing engi-
neering as well as energy model-
ing. In addition to the creation of
new student seating areas along
corridors and public meeting
spaces, the renovations included
the highest-quality teaching lab-
oratories with world-class aca-
demic technology.

But perhaps the most revolu-
tionary aspects of the new facil-
ity are the changes that went on
under the surface—namely, a 30-
well hybrid ground source heat
pump system delivering superior
energy performance, ultra-low
flow plumbing fixtures, variable
pumping, and other energy-sav-
ing technologies. To top it all off,
the building includes an 18 kilo-
watt photovoltaic array on its
south-facing roof and has since
exceeded the requirements for

LEED Gold certification. The
renovations are expected to pro-
vide a 55 percent annual energy
reduction compared to the indus-
try standards.

“The whole idea was to make
it as energy efficient as possible,”
Brubaker said.

As per the Governor of New
York’s Executive Order 88, all
state facilities have been directed
to reduce energy consumption by
2020. Brubaker is confident that
this renovation will not only be
part of fulfilling that directive but

also provide an example for
other institutions and campuses
to follow.

Plans are even in the works for
the building to add a visual dis-
play of the energy systems inside
the building and how they are
performing; in the future, stu-
dents and visitors will be able to
see the technology in action.

“We hope this is going to be
the model for how we renovate
other buildings on campus in the
future, Brubaker added, “It’s an
important step forward.”

Physical and Life Sciences Building after renovation. (Alfred
State College Photo)

Physical and Life Sciences Building before renovation. (Alfred
State College Photo)

Physical and Life Sciences Building Lobby after renovation. (Al-
fred State College Photo)

$15 million renovation at Alfred State earns a platinum award for engi-
neering excellence from NY American Council of Engineering Companies
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The Alfred Police Department made the following arrests recently:
--Dylan M. Henry, 21, of Hornell, was charged Wednesday, Dec.

11 with 2nd degree burglary (felony), 4th degree grand larceny
(felony) and 4th degree criminal mischief. Henry was arrested fol-
lowing a brief, joint investigation with the Hornell Police Department
into a burglary that occurred on Oct. 30, 2013 at a Pleasant Valley
Road residence in the Town of Alfred. Henry, who was jailed in
Steuben County on related charges, was transported to the Town of
Alfred Court for arraignment on an Order to Produce from Allegany
County Court Judge Brown. He was arraigned in Alfred Town Court
and returned to Steuben County Jail in lieu of $20,000 additional bail.

In the event of an emergency, dial 911.

ALFRED POLICE REPORT

ALFRED
Weather for the Week

Dec. 10-Dec. 16
Dec. Hi Lo Precip. Snow

10 37 22 0
11 27 17 0.01” Trace
12 26 6 0.05” 1.0”
13 19 7 0.01” Trace
14 27 10 0.09” 1.6”
15 29 11 0.44” 5.0”
16 32 12 0.07” 3.8”

By GARTH GRANTIER,
WES BENTZ and

JOHN BUCKWALTER
Alfred Area Weather Recorder

BEVERLY LILLIAN
GRANTIER

Lived to help others
WELLSVILLE—Beverly Lil-

lian Grantier of 2794 Hallsport
Road, Wellsville, died unexpect-
edly as a result of a motor vehi-
cle accident on Sunday (Nov. 24,
2013) in
Chambers-
burg, PA, at
the age of
77. Beverly
lived a full
life with
tremendous
love for
f a m i l y ,
friends and
community.
She will be
remembered as an incredibly al-
truistic person who had a posi-
tive influence on many lives.

Beverly was born on Oct. 21,
1936, in Akron, OH, to the late
Irene Beardshaw Molner and
George Molner. She resided near
Mogadore, OH for most of her
childhood nurtured by her ex-
tended family. In 1954 Beverly
graduated from Franklin Acad-
emy in Malone, NY.

In 1957 Beverly earned her de-
gree in nursing from Highland
Hospital in Rochester, allowing
her to fulfill her lifelong commit-
ment to helping others. While in
Nursing School, she met her fu-
ture husband, Gordon Grantier,
through a classmate. The couple
established their friendship, ro-
mance grew and on Nov. 27,
1958, Beverly married Gordon at
the Stannards Methodist Church.
The couple established their
home in Wellsville where they
raised their three children:
Denise, Garth and Scott.

During Beverly's nursing ca-
reer, she worked for Jones Me-
morial Hospital in addition to
many local physicians' offices
and in industry until her eventual
transition to school nursing
which allowed her to serve youth
and children who were always so
dear to her heart. After retiring
from her nursing career, Beverly
continued her passion for helping
others as she served for many
different programs and organiza-
tions with her unique and gen-
uine selflessness. Beverly was a
hardworking and devoted mem-
ber of the Wellsville and Stan-
nards United Methodist Church
where she served in many sup-
portive capacities and presented
sermons occasionally as a Lay
Speaker.

Beverly served as the secretary
for the Stannards Cemetery for
over 30 years. Another program
dear to her heart was her volun-
teer work for the Allegany
County Office of the Aging. She
was passionate in helping the
senior citizens of her community.

Beverly enjoyed many special
friendships and shared her joy-
fulness, humor, wisdom and
love. She deeply cherished the
strong bonds within a sisterhood
of her "Tea Party Ladies" con-
sisting of Diane Chandler, Linda
Fanton, Christina Wightman,
Mary Embser and the late Sandy
Dillie.

Beverly is survived by her
husband Gordon; daughter
Denise (Mark) Wilmot of Horse-

heads; Garth Grantier of Alfred;
and Scott (Erica) Grantier of Bel-
mont. Beverly was the proud,
loving grandmother of Marie
Sherwood, Naomi (Eric) John-
ston, Vanessa Sherwood, Owen
Sherwood, Payton Grantier, De-
rick Grantier and Elizabeth
Grantier. Of Beverly's accom-
plishments in life, her family was
her crowning achievement. Bev-
erly is also survived by her dear
cousins Lynne Taylor of Rich-
mond Heights, OH, and Phillip
(Nancy) McKenna of Palmetto,
FL.

A memorial service will be
held in the Spring of 2014 in
Wellsville on a date to be an-
nounced by the family. Based on
Beverly's dedication to helping
our community's senior citizens
and her dedication to the United
Methodist Church, the family
would respectfully request that
donations in memoriam be given
to the Allegany County Senior
Foundation in care of Office For
The Aging or the United
Methodist Church of Wellsville.

The family of Beverly
Grantier extends the greatest ap-
preciation to all for the tremen-
dous support, thoughts and
prayers from our great commu-
nity.

E. HELEN LINK
Allegany Co. Bird Club member

WELLSVILLE—E. Helen
Link, age 85, of the Meservey
Hill Road, Wellsville, passed
away on Sunday (Dec. 8, 2013)
at the Highland Park Health Care
Center in Wellsville. She was
born on April 1, 1928, in
Wellsville, to Walter C. and Ruth
Breneke Hornburg. On Feb. 3,
1951, in Wellsville, she married
Harold Link, who predeceased
her on Dec. 6, 2002.

Helen graduated from
Wellsville High School and
worked for both the Woolworth
and Grants Department stores in
Wellsville. She later worked the
farm with her husband and will
be remembered for driving the
team of horses during the hay
season. She was a very deter-
mined and outgoing woman who
enjoyed being outside and was
devoted to her family. Helen was
a devout Christian who would
say a prayer anywhere and at any
time. She was a life member of
the Trinity Lutheran Church who
taught Sunday school and had
been a member of the couples
club. Helen enjoyed birds and
was a member of the Allegany
County Bird Club as well as an
active participant of the
Wellsville Senior Center.

She is survived by a son Gary
(Nancy) Link of Wellsville and a
daughter Linda (Arnold) Hurd of
Wellsville; 5 grandchildren,
Jackie (Andre) Harris, Ann
(Brad) Ball, Amy Hurd, Laura
(Andy Hunt) Link and Brian
Link; 5 great-grandchildren as
well as numerous nieces and
nephews.

Helen was predeceased by a
sister, Doris Burton.

Friends called from 11 a.m. to
1 p.m. Saturday, Dec. 14 in the
Trinity Lutheran Church with a
funeral service following at 1
p.m. with Pastor Robert Morris
presiding. Burial was in Wood-

   
    

    

    
      

      

      

    

      

   

    

           
     

   
    

50th                           

Anniversary Celebration 

December 28, 2013 

    

The family of 
Nelson and Amanda Snyder 

50 Years of Marriage 

3:00 - 7:00 p.m. 
at the Seventh Day Baptist Church 
587 Route 244, Alfred Station, NY 

invites you to celebrate with them 

On December 28, 2013 

Cake will be cut at 5:00pm 

No gifts please 

at an open house 

If unable to attend, cards & notes may be sent to: 
Mr. & Mrs. Nelson Snyder 

1282 Randolph Road 
Alfred Station, NY 14803 
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Refreshments will be served 

lawn Cemetery and memorials
may be made to Lutheran
Church. To leave online condo-
lences please visit www.embser-
funeralhome.com. 

DANA R. BIDDLE
U.S. Navy veteran of Vietnam

CANISTEO - Dana R. Biddle,
65, of 24 Green St., Canisteo,
passed away unexpectedly Tues-
day (Dec. 10, 2013) St James
Mercy Hospital in Hornell.

Born in Hornell, Dec. 1, 1948,
the son of Ward and Pauline
(Ross) Biddle, he was a lifelong
area resident and a graduate of
Hornell High School. Dana
served in the U.S. Navy during
the Vietnam Era, on active duty
from 1967-71, and in the Re-
serves from 1971-73. He previ-
ously was employed by the
Hornell High School, Alfred
State College, Foster-Wheeler,
Erie-Lackawanna Railroad and
Crowley Foods. He was also a
member of the Canisteo Ameri-
can Legion Post 846, the Hornell
Veterans of Foreign Wars Post
and a former volunteer fireman
for the South Hornell Fire Com-
pany.

He was predeceased by his
parents; two brothers, Richard
and Paul Biddle; and three sis-
ters, Joyce Mess, Phylis Carpen-
ter and Carolyn Weischmen.

He is survived by three daugh-
ters, Rene (Beu) Judd of Texas,
Tracey (George) Sharp of Canis-
teo, and Denise (Brian) Block of
California; a son, Dana A. (Nina)
Biddle of Arkansas; two sisters,
KayMarie (James) Wyant of
Arkport, and Clio (Richard)
Gerbes of Canisteo; a brother,
Charles Biddle of Arkport; 25
grandchildren; and several nieces
and nephews.

Calling hours were 3-6 p.m.
Friday, Dec. 13 at the Bender-
Brown & Powers Funeral Home,
354 Canisteo St., Hornell, where
a funeral service and military
honors were held at 6 p.m. Fri-
day, Dec. 13 with the Rev. Dan
Knopf officiating. Burial was in
Bath National Cemetery.

To send a remembrance or
light a candle, friends are invited
to visit www.brownandpowers-
funeralhomes.com.

The family was assisted by
Chester A. Gosper IV, director.
Friends may make memorial
contributions to the South Hor-
nell Fire Department. 

SUN OBITUARY POLICY
The Alfred Sun does NOT

charge to publish obituaries. It
never has; so long as the janitor
has his say, it never will.
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We had the opportunity to do a walk-about in Wellsville recently.
After a fine breakfast at the Texas Hot, we stopped to enjoy the Vil-
lage Clock in front of the Municipal Building, with its stained glass
art showcasing Wellsville's most famous festival.

On a side street, we were "stumped" by this odd family, and found,
in the same yard, a biker babe who had obviously gone to pot. 
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At the Union University Church Bazaar recently, Joan Schulze
provided Cranberry Bars for sale.  She said they were Edna Carter’s
recipe; they had been husband Wayne Carter’s favorite. I had for-
gotten about them and I’m not sure I ever made them, but they were
one of the recipes in the church’s 75th Anniversary Cookbook years
ago. Give them a try; it looks like an easy recipe.

Cranberry Bars
1½ c. flour                                              1 tsp. grated lemon rind
1½ c. oatmeal                                         ¾ c. melted margarine
¼ tsp. soda                                              1 can whole cranberry sauce
¾ c. brown sugar                                    ½ c. chopped nuts

Mix together ingredients except cranberry sauce and nuts. Save
out 1½ cups of mixture. Press rest into a 7x12 inch pan. Spread with
cranberry sauce. Add ½ c. chopped nuts to remaining crust mix and
sprinkle over cranberry sauce. Bake at 350 degrees for 25 minutes.    

Cranberry bars: Wayne Carter’s favorite
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BELMONT—The Cornell
University Cooperative Exten-
sion Association of Allegany and
Cattaraugus Counties will offer
Master Gardener Training from
January 28 through March 25.

Training will be held from 9
a.m. to 4 p.m. each Tuesday at the
Ellicottville Town Center/Coop-
erative Extension Center, 28
Parkside Drive, Ellicottville, NY
14731. 

Master Gardeners present
classes at Gardening Day and
Wednesdays in the Arboretum,
write articles for newsletters and
our website, answer questions on
the Master Gardener “hotline”,
mentor new gardeners at area
food pantries, serve as gardening
resources for local garden clubs
and public libraries, and many
other activities that further the
mission of Cornell University
Cooperative Extension.

Those interested in learning
more about becoming a Master
Gardener should contact Mark
Holt at the Cattaraugus County
office of Cornell University Co-
operative Extension by telephone
(716-699-2377 x115) or e-mail:
mwh95@cornell.edu by Jan. 10.  

ALFRED—Area residents are
invited to participate  in the
Christmas Eve Community Choir
under the direction of Luanne
Crosby. A rehearsal was held at
7:30 p.m. Tuesday, Dec. 17.

A second rehearsal will be held
at 3 p.m. Sunday, Dec. 22 at the
Alfred Seventh Day Baptist
Church. The choir will also re-
hearse at a time to be announced
on Tuesday, Dec. 24, sometime
before the service, which is to
begin at 7:30 p.m. in the Alfred
Seventh Day Baptist Church.
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A-A school board OKs merger study
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VILLAGE GARBAGE SERVICE

PLEASE NOTE the following important

information regarding your service:

Village Garbage Service will run as usual the

weeks of Christmas and New Year’s Day

The Village will have regular service on

Tuesday, Dec. 24th and Tuesday, Dec. 31st
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Kelly’s
Forecast

By KELLY SNYDER
Alfred Sun Weather

Forecaster

Thursday Dec. 19
Partly Cloudy

(HIGH 37 – LOW 32)
Friday Dec. 20

SCATTERED SHOWERS
(HIGH 41 – LOW 23)

Saturday Dec. 21
VERY CLOUDY

(HIGH 30 – LOW 28)
FIRST DAY OF WINTER AND

LONGEST DAY OF THE YEAR!
Sunday Dec. 22

LIGHT WINTRY MIX
(HIGH 42- LOW 20)

For up to date weather information
add Alfred Sun Weatherman
Kelly Snyder as a friend on

Facebook and, as always, if you
don’t like the weather in Alfred,

just wait five minutes!

(Continued from front page)
…APPROVED the purchase of the

following textbooks to be used in Eng-
lish 8: Shadoes of the Dragon by
Sherry Garland; Goodbye Vietnam by
Gloria Whelan; and Echoes of the
White Giraffe by Sook Nyul Choi.

…APPROVED Hornell as the host
for an Indoor Track team of one with
the invitational cost to be paid by the
school, with the responsibility of the
parent to provide transportation.

…VOTED to table the appointment
of the Girls’ Modified Basketball Coach
for the 2013-14 school year. Following
an executive session later in the meet-
ing, the board voted to approve Diane
Chamberlain’s change of status from
the Girls Junior Varsity Basketball
Coach to the Girls’ Modified Basketball
Coach.

…APPOINTED volunteer assistant
coaches for the 2013-2014 school
year as follows: Robert Evans, volun-
teer assistant Varsity and Modified Ski
Coach; Chuck Comer as Volunteer As-
sistant Varsity Wrestling Coach; and
Kert Decker as Volunteer Assistant
Boys Modified Basketball Coach.

…APPROVED Carmen Marvin as
a substitute bus driver for the 2013-
2014 school year.

…APPROVED Katrina Cavagna as
a substitute teacher in Cheryl Kress’
classroom only, and Kenneth Gray as
substitute teachers for the 2013-2014
school year.

…APPROVED Rene Smith (cleri-
cal, food service, teacher aide and
cleaner); Jennifer Baker (clerical, food
service, teacher aide, cleaner); and
Kenneth Gray (cafeteria) as substitute

support staff for the 2013-14 school
year.

Master Gardener
training offered

Christmas Eve Choir
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‘Moral hazard’ link?

Shout out to Alfred

The Three Gifts

A bag of gold is just the thing
To give the Once and Future King –
And meantime, keep his humble parents fed.

And then it only just makes sense
To give a sack of frankincense
To one who’ll be the Great High Priest, it’s said.

And finally, a jar of myrrh;
Embalmment for The Prophet?  Sure –
In Israel, they always end up dead.

—Anon A. Magus

To the Community:
You have done it AGAIN in 2013. The Alfred Community

has given itself a big holiday gift. As of December 15 we have
received donations and pledges totaling over $40,565 or about
105% of the goal. 

It is still not too late to be part of this successful campaign.
All funds that we receive beyond our goal are distributed to our
charities. We use less than 1% of our donations to pay for
postage and printing. All clerical work is done by volunteers.

The Community Chest Board would like to take this opportu-
nity to thank the members of the community and those who work
in Alfred for their loyal support. Once again his year over 200
businesses and individuals have made contributions to the cam-
paign. We wish it were possible to thank each person who con-
tributed to the campaign in writing. If you did request a receipt
for your donation and do not receive it by January 15, 2014,
please drop Wes Bentz a note at Box 603, Alfred.

We would like to thank the following area businesses for their
support: Alfred Pharmacy, Alfred Auto Center, Alfred Knitting
Studio, The Alfred Sun, Mary Ashraf Financial Services, Bakers
Bridge Antiques, Canacadea Country Store, the J. R. Morris
Foundation, Community Bank, Dr. John delCampo, Richardson
and Stout Insurance, ASK Chemicals Hi-Tech Ceramics, J & R
Rentals, Fraser Rental, Honey Pot Chocolates, Stearns Poultry,
The Lang Agency, Select Logging, Saxon Glass Technologies,
Nana’s Pottery, Southern Tier Concrete Products, Kinfolk and
Vander View Golf. As you patronize these area businesses during
the coming year, please thank them for caring about our com-
munity. 

We hope that you will agree that our 18 campaign organiza-
tions provide services that are essential to our community and
help to make the Alfred area the special place in which we enjoy
working and living. Donations to support them are still being ac-
cepted. If, for some reason, you did not receive a pledge card,
your donation may be left at the Alfred Pharmacy in Alfred, the
Canacadea Country Store in Alfred Station, or may be mailed to
Alfred-Alfred Station Community Chest, Box 603, Alfred, NY,
14802. Thanks again for your support.

Sincerely,
Your Alfred-Alfred Station Community Chest Board
Peter Finlay, Laurel Buckwalter, Anthony Graziano,

Linell Soule, Andy Call, Wes Bentz, William Carlson,
Tricia Debertolis, Andy Eklund
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Dear Editor,
I don’t feel compelled to write

every week and tell your readers
my opinions on every subject.
However, at his invitation, I
would like to respond to Mr.
Pullen’s latest column, entitled
“Health, Obamacare, and “Moral
Hazard”.

At this stage of the game I
thought I heard every obtuse, and
mendacious argument against
health care reform (Obamacare).
Therefore, I was taken somewhat
aback by Mr. Pullen’s latest rea-
soning. If I understand his basic
thesis (and I read his column sev-
eral times), he more-or-less
equates having access to health
care by people who never had it
before to moral turpitude.

I don’t know about you, but
going to a doctor or clinic is very
low on my list of favorite things
to do. Nor have I “let myself go”
just because I have health insur-
ance. And I don’t think that I’m
alone.

Of course, I didn’t hear Mr.
Pullen complaining about “indi-
viduals stop[ping] to take care of
themselves” when that darling of
conservatives, Sara Palin, stood at
a lectern, waving a giant Big Gulp
sodapop to make fun of NYC
Mayor Bloomberg who wanted to
ban mega-sugary drinks in his
city. Her  Limbaughtomized  au-
dience went wild cheering for her.

Don’t get me wrong, Mr.
Pullen. No one but no one be-
lieves more in individual respon-
sibility than I do. My two least
favorite words in the dictionary

Community Chest goal $38,275

Campaign surpasses goal!

are “deserve” and “entitled.” But
to suggest that nearly 50 million
people who had not been able to
secure or afford insurance are
going to all of a sudden throw
caution to the wind, is absolutely
ridiculous.

To link “moral hazard” and
“Obamacare” in the same head-
line is a not so-subtle subliminal
attempt to undermine this major
improvement in our nation’s stan-
dard of living.  Thank you.

Sincerely,
Steven R. Jakobi

Alfred Station, New York

Letter to the Editor,
Just a shout out to all Alfred

folks who inspired and nurtured
me and my siblings on our path
back in the 60's & 70's. Our
mother Joyce Benson had her
hands full raising three by herself
and teaching English at SUNY
while writing occasionally for the
Alfred Sun. The Alfred commu-
nity was a source of great inspira-
tion as we three muddled through
our defining years.

Thanks to all in that community
we found our place in the world.
Andy is a successful architect in
charge of the ressurection and
adaptive re-use of the Albu-
querque locomotive rail yard.
Julie and her family are thriving
in Oakland CA. My two boys
Tino 14 and Ande 12 and I are
here in VT where I run my cus-
tom door and window business in
partnership with Connor Homes
whose "Stealth Green" technolo-
gies are coupled with classic
American architecture.

Thank You Alfred!
Steve Benson

The SUN welcomes letters to
the editor. E-mail letters to: al-
fredsun.news@gmail.com or
mail to: PO Box 811, Alfred, NY
14802.

Every so often when I ask,
“What’s for dinner?” the answer
is “Stew.”

On those occasions, should any
of our children be around, they
will take a look into the pot and
ask, “Well what’s in it?”

“When she calls it ‘stew,’ it
means she cleaned out the refrig-
erator,” I tell them. And, quite
frankly, it’s pretty good.

Well it’s time for me to “clean
out the refrigerator” as there are a
number of “leftovers” that need to
be cleaned up, literally speaking.
So here’s my literary “stew.”

***
First and foremost, I want to

apologize to Dawn Bennett at The
Rogue Carrot for publishing a
photo last week that she would
rather have not had published. I
am including a photo (above) this
week that she would have pre-
ferred accompany the nice story
submitted by Shirley Galle.
Thanks, Shirley!

If you haven’t already, stop in

The judge was on vacation and
the janitor, whose ineptitude has
already been aptly displayed in
this newspaper, “forgot” to cor-
rect the entries.

As it worked out, the Alfred Sun
sports columnist Doug Lorow of
Webster captured Week 13 with 5
misses, which no doubt has other
contestants wondering if this con-
test is “an inside job.” Lorow
edged Bob Baker of Alfred, also
with 5 misses, on the tiebreaker.
Doug picked the Cowboys to beat
Chicago by 4 while Baker figured
Dallas would win by 7. “Da
Bears” blasted the Cowboys, 45-
28.

Robert Grogan of Canisteo and
Dan Welch of Avon each had 6
misses, while Mark Jackson of
Alfred, Floyd Patrick Farley of
Hornell and Christopher Yarnal of
Almond each had 7 misses. Nel-
son Snyder of Alfred Station, Bill
Pulos of Alfred Station and Judy
Marlatt of Almond finished with
8 misses.

Next week, I’ll announce the
$50 Cash Prize Winner.

***
While I think of it, there’s an

early deadline for the next two is-
sues of the Sun. Please submit all
articles and ads for the Dec. 26
and Jan. 2 issues by 9 p.m. Sun-
day, Dec. 22. With Christmas and
New Year’s Day falling on a
Wednesday this year, the paper
will be printed on Monday night
and mailed out on Tuesday, Dec.
24. And, so that staff can enjoy
the extended holiday, the Jan. 2
issue will be printed early as well.

***
On the 130th

birthday of the Al-
fred Sun, I hap-
pened to be in
Rochester, having
taken Alan Littell
to the airport.
While in the city, I
was able to look
up AU grad Greg
Arnold, who has
landed a job at the
Werner Medical

Library at Rochester General
Hospital. Ironically, he said he
was glad I stopped as he was
thinking about subscribing to the
paper to keep up with all the hap-
penings of his one-time home
away from home. I told him it was
only appropriate that he would
wish to begin a subscription on
the 130th anniversary of this
newspaper’s inception! The jani-
tor is so cheesy.

***
And, talk about cheesy, while in

Rochester, I just had to pay a visit
to Cheesy Eddie’s! That’s a
Rochester Tradition since 1976. I
had a nice chat with owner/man-
ager John Baker, son of Bob and
Barb Baker of Alfred. And, of
course, I just had to take home a
pumpkin swirl cheesecake!

***
While the forecast had called

for a winter storm watch that day,
it wasn’t so bad. So I lingered
around Rochester, enjoying a
burger at the Red Robin, visiting
friend Francis Raykovitz of An-
dover, who was a patient at High-
land Hospital,  and checking out
Tome Traders, a very cool antique
shop, before heading home.

***
And speaking of the weather, I

am pleased to announce the debut
of a weekly weather forecast in
this newspaper by none other than
Kelly Snyder of Alfred. Kelly is
the son of Kathy (Curran) and
Ron Snyder and uses his Face-
book account to keep his friends
and acquaintances updated on
weather alerts. I am thrilled he
will be expanding his service to
include readers of this newspaper!
Welcome aboard, Kelly!

***
Finally, this is the final issue be-

fore Christmas. Happy Holidays
to all!

at The Rogue Carrot and welcome
Dawn to our business community.
And, if you stop in on a Thursday,
you’ll likely find Elliott and/or
Jessen Case there and it will seem
as if it’s still Kinfolk. Certainly
the kindred spirit of the shop con-
tinues.

***
Another “leftover” is the

Pigskin Picks Contest. Winner for
Week 13 was never announced.

The Rogue Carrot, formerly
Kinfolk, also caters events.

Dawn Bennett at The Rogue Carrot, formerly Kinfolk, has ex-
panded the store into adjoining space. (Photo provided)
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A SPACe For CoNTeMPlATIoN
Four weeks ago, in anticipation of the fiftieth anniversary of John
F. Kennedy's assassination, we of a certain age were asked to recall
where we were when the president was shot. As it happened, I was
then a sophomore at Drake University in Des Moines, Iowa, and I
listened to the announcement of the president's death in the lobby
of Goodwin-Kirk Residence Hall, where a few of us had gathered
around a portable radio. In retrospect, however, the question of
where I was seems less important than where I went, having just re-
ceived that sad and shocking news.

Drake University was founded in 1881. It was originally affiliated
with the Disciples of Christ Church, but since the 1950s the archi-
tectural tone of Drake's secular campus has been set by nine build-
ings designed by Eliel Saarinen and his son Eero. In lieu of ivy and
Roman columns, these buildings feature metal, brick, and glass, and
they evoke the spirit of postwar industrial progress. Amidst these
modern, rectilinear forms stands the university chapel, a round,
brick-faced building designed by Eero Saarinen and dedicated in
November, 1955. Known as the Oreon E. Scott Memorial Chapel
and situated near the center of the campus, this short, cylindrical
structure seems both starkly incongruous and oddly consistent with
the other buildings. Windowless and unadorned, it resembles an ab-
breviated silo.

Stepping inside, however, the visitor encounters an interior as rare
as it is minimal: a darkened, intimate, and soundless space, lit only
by natural light. At the center of that space stands a circular com-
munion table, four feet in diameter, its white marble made luminous
by a central oculus in the ceiling. From the table's  light-reflecting
center, concentric rings of gray slate steps flow out to a circular
prayer rail. Behind the rail, twenty straight, high-backed chairs cir-
cumscribe the inner space. Behind the chairs, a wood-slatted circular
wall imparts a measure of warmth to an otherwise cool interior.

It was to this space that I went on the afternoon of November 22,
1963. When the heavy wooden doors closed behind me, I found my-
self in subdued light and utterly alone. Like millions of others, I had
just incurred a trauma, and for the next hour or so I coped with it as
best I could, aided and sheltered by my surroundings. I wrote a few
lines of verse, which I would later discard. But for the most part I
sat in solitude and silence, allowing my turbulent thoughts and my
feelings of sadness, shock, and fear to settle in my awareness. "There
is great beauty and peace," wrote the monk Thomas Merton in his
journal, "in this life of silence and emptiness." Secluded from the
violent and newly unstable world outside, I felt that silence and that
emptiness, and they steadied my heart and mind.

At the same time, however, the silence and solitude of the chapel
brought me face to face with what had happened, a few hours earlier,
in Dealey Plaza. "Solitude is a stern mother," Merton also wrote in
his journal, "who brooks no nonsense." And the Scott Memorial
Chapel, for all its midcentury, minimalist beauty, offered no conso-
latory platitudes or comforting icons--no Good Shepherd or Mother
Mary, or Lord Buddha for that matter. Quite the opposite: the
chapel's austere, egalitarian ambience, its whites, grays, browns, and
blacks, encouraged an unmitigated encounter, free of distractions,
with the reality of the present moment. Although I had yet to witness
the moving pageantry of the funeral cortege or endure the commen-
tary and speculation that continue to this day, I was, in Merton's
phrase, "in perfect touch with reality." However naive I might been,
politically and historically, I knew that something momentous, in-
deed tectonic, had just occurred. And that salutary realism, enforced
by my environment, helped me maintain my equanimity. 

In his general design, and in keeping with a theme of connected-
ness, Eero Saarinen created a covered walkway between the Scott
Chapel and the adjacent Medbury Hall, which then housed the
School of Divinity. That school closed in 1968, and Medbury now
houses the Honors Program and the Department of Philosophy and
Religion. But the Scott Chapel remains, much as it was in 1963, and
it is now an unaffiliated, non-sectarian space, where visitors of all
faiths--or none--can meditate, contemplate, or pray, according to
their lights. I am happy to report that in 2007 Drake University had
the wisdom to renovate the chapel's disintegrating fabric and restore
it to its former distinction. Truth to tell, I do not know where else I
would have gone.
_____________________________________________________
Ben Howard leads the Falling Leaf Sangha (www.fallingleaf-
sangha.blogspot.com), a Zen practice group in Alfred.
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By Sherry VolK
Alfred Sun Reporter

ALFRED--An early Christ-
mas present arrived on the
doorstep of Alfred University’s
Division of Performing Arts re-
cently. William Shakespeare’s
comedy, Much Ado about Noth-

A culminating scene from Alfred University’s production of “Much Ado About Nothing.” The
show will compete in the Kennedy Center American College Theater Festival in January. (Craig
Prophet Photo)

ing, directed by Dr. Becky
Prophet, received an invitation
to perform in the Region Two
Kennedy Center American Col-
lege Theater Festival
(KCACTF). 

The deliciously staged-and-
costumed work was performed

in Alfred in early November, but
because of this signal honor, res-
idents and guests will have an-
other opportunity to enjoy it in
mid-January. Prophet expects to
open dress rehearsals to the pub-
lic before removing an abbrevi-
ated stage set, the crew, and the
cast members to West Chester
University of Pennsylvania,
where the production will be cri-
tiqued by KCACTF respon-
dents. Alfred University’s
invitation is one of only eight is-
sued in Region Two, where 200
to 250 colleges and universities
submitted offerings.

Prophet transferred the time
and location of Shakespeare’s
late Sixteenth Century work
from Sicily, Italy, to “Leonato’s
Villa” in Florida, in the 1920’s.
Student costume designer, Alli-
son Burrell, a senior Art and De-
sign major from Corning,
enabled by Debra McCrea, Cos-
tume Shop Manager, designed
artistic, gorgeous, historically ac-
curate costumes. The play would
be worth seeing for these alone.

Because of the outstanding
dramatic work by the cast, in
combination with the set, de-
signed by Marketa Fantova, who
also designed the lighting, with
Zach Hamm, Technical Director
doing the sound design, this
work justifiably received excel-
lent reviews by the critiquing
team.

In addition to the entire play
being sent to KCACTF, three
student actors were invited to

perform in Irene Ryan (best re-
membered as “Granny” in The
Beverly Hillbillies) Acting Au-
ditions. These are Danny Gray
(Benedick), Bellisant Corcoran-
Mathe (Beatrice), and Mark An-
derson (Don John), with Jessica
Antrobus (Hero) as an alternate.

An exceptional opportunity
for students, this honor shines a
spotlight on Alfred University as
well. As Prophet says, “What
showcases our students, show-
cases Alfred University.”

This reporter enjoyed a few
moments with Prophet, and Don
Pedro, Prince of Arragon (Dr.
Tim Cox) at the Jet on a recent
snowy morning. As the two pro-
fessors reminisced about the ef-
fort involved in producing such
a work, they commented on their
perspectives.

Cox said that it gave him a
new appreciation for how much
students do when they are in-
volved with a huge effort such as
this. “It’s important,” he said,
“for others in the academic com-
munity to accommodate them, if
possible.”

Prophet agreed, mentioning
that she uses staggered rehearsal
calls, provides study space, in
her own office sometimes, and
endlessly encourages students to
make the best use of their time.

She said, “Rehearsals are not
the time to be learning lines, so
a huge time investment must be
made during what might have
been a student’s free time, or
study time.” In blocking out re-

hearsals, Prophet uses a theater
rule-of-thumb; each minute on
stage means about an hour of re-
hearsal.

Both professors commented
on the outstanding opportunities
for students afforded by working
at accomplishing such a dra-
matic coup, and further, the chal-
lenge and joy of participating in
events that receive national
recognition.

There are myriad additional
educational opportunities during
the festival. KCACTF, organ-
ized in 1968, has as its mission
“to encourage, recognize, and
celebrate the finest and most di-
verse work produced in univer-
sity and college theater
programs;  to provide opportuni-
ties for participants to develop
their theater skills and insight,
and achieve professionalism; to
improve the quality of college
and university theater in Amer-
ica; to encourage colleges and
universities to give distinguished
productions of new plays, espe-
cially those written by students,
the classics, revitalized or newly
conceived, and experimental
works.” (KCACTF website,
http://www.kennedy-center.org/)

So, in mid-January, having
given up a significant portion of
their winter break, Alfred Uni-
versity’s students, faculty, and
staff will illuminate a stage at
KCACTF, and treat a wider pub-
lic to a high quality dramatic
presentation by a small college
in western New York.

AU’s ‘Much Ado About Nothing’...Something 
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Music
BANDS/DJs/RECITALS
Alfred Village Band offers sum-
mer concerts of popular music
and marches at the Alfred Village
Bandstand. Concerts are sched-
uled at 7:15 p.m. each Wednes-
day in July. For more information,
call Nancy Luger at 607-587-
9449 or email:
lugerna@yahoo.com.

Black-Eyed Susan Acoustic
Cafe 22 West Main St., Angelica.
Open every day for lunch; dinner
and live acoustic music on week-
ends; now serving breakfast –
call for details. Acoustic Open
Mic Night 1st Thursday of month
7-10 pm. Café opens early for
dinner, espresso, wine & beer,
Scrabble & chess. Music Sched-
ule: Dec. 20--Pat Kane; Dec. 21--
Cherith Meeks;  Dec. 27--Curtis
Osgood and Rob Siegers; Tues-
day, Dec. 31--Nate and Kate
Marshall. Music begins at 7:30
p.m. Café open 11 a.m. to 10
p.m. for meals, espresso, beer,
wine, desserts. Black-Eyed
Susan will be CLOSED for reno-
vations & rest from Jan. 1-Jan.
31, 2014. Black-Eyed Susan
Acoustic Café, 22 W. Main St.,
Angelica. Call 585-466-3399 or
visit black-eyed-susan.com

Hornell Area Wind Ensemble
Rehearsals Tuesday evenings at
Hornell Intermediate School. 
New members are always wel-
comed. For further information,
call Nancy Luger at 587-9449 or
call 545-8603.

Maple City Bowl, 7580 Seneca
Road, Hornell. DJ/Karaoke every
Friday Night 9 pm-1 a.m.; Satur-
day night bands from 9 pm-1
a.m. For updates, check
www.maplecitybowl.net
Or call 607-324-1011.

Wellsville Creative Arts Center
offers live music most Saturday
evenings with performances be-

ginning at 8 p.m., doors opening
at 5:30 p.m.  Saturday, Jan. 11--
Fred Eaglesmith & the Traveling
Steam Show;  Saturday, Jan. 25-
-Rockwood Ferry; Saturday, Feb.
8--The Prickers; Friday, Feb. 21--
Commander Cody; Saturday,
March 29--The Waymores. For
tickets, visit: www.WellsvilleCre-
ativeArtsCenter.com or call 585-
593-3000.

CHORAL GROUPS
Andover Catholic Choir. Re-
hearsals 7 pm Mondays at
Blessed Sacrament Church, An-
dover. New members welcome.
Contact Director Marcy Bledsoe
at 478-5238.

Genesee Valley Chorus.
Weekly rehearsals 7 pm Tues-
days at Congregational Church,
289 N. Main St., Wellsville. New
members welcome. For further
information, call 716-593-3173.

Maple City (Barbershopers)
Chorus Meetings 7:30 p.m. Mon-
days at United Methodist Church
of Hornell, 7528 North Main St
Ext., Hornell. New members wel-
come. Call 276-6835 for info.

Sanctuary Choir. Rehearsals
Thursdays at 7 pm, The Seventh
Day Baptist Church-Alfred Sta-
tion. New members welcome. In-
strumentalists practice 9 a.m.
fourth Saturdays. Call 587-9545.

COFFEEHOUSES
Coffeehouse live entertainment
periodically at Terra Cotta Cof-
feehouse, 34 N. Main St., Alfred.
Open Mic Night Wednesdays
when colleges are in session.

Wellsville Creative Arts Center
offers Coffee Houses nightly
Monday-Thursday 7:30-10:30
p.m. with Movies on Mondays,
Acoustic Campfire on Tuesdays,
Open Mic Night every Wednes-
day 7 to 9:30 p.m. For more info,
visit: www.WellsvilleCreativeArts-
Center.com or call 585-593-3000.

CONCERTS/RECITALS
Davis Memorial Carillon
Recitals, AU campus. Saturdays
at 4 p.m. except August. Laurel
Buckwalter, AU Carilonneur.

Wingate Memorial Carillon
Recital Series at Davis Memorial

Carillon, AU campus. Free con-
certs on the lawn 7-8 p.m. Tues-
day evenings in July. 2013 

Theater
& Dance
COMEDY
ALFRED LAFDER Sketch Com-
edy Showcase. AU Sketch Com-
edy, monthly at 8 pm Saturdays,
Nevins Theater, PCC, AU cam-
pus. Dec. 7 followed at 10 pm by
Adam Mamawala.

DANCE

Alleluia School of Dance offers
classes in Houghton and
Wellsville. Classical ballet and
liturgical dance. All ages and abil-
ity levels. For more information or
to register for classes, contact Di-
rector Rebecca Moore at 585-
567-2079.

Let’s Dance Club offers occa-
sional dances. For more informa-
tion, contact presidents George
and Carole Onoda at (607) 276-
5475, vice-presidents John and
Dee Cwynar at (607) 324-0373,
secretaries Duffy and Barb
Elsenheimer at (607) 295-7194,
treasurers Charlie and Kathy Bill
at (607) 295-7130, or band coor-
dinators Doug and Melody Car-
rier at (607) 324-5821.

DRAMA GROUPS
Wee Playhouse meets monthly.
Call Vice-President Martha Lash
at 587-8675 for more info.

Alfred Community Theatre
(ACT). Organized to revive sum-
mer theater in Alfred and to help
in the restoration of the 1890
Firemen’s Hall Theater. For more
info, call Dave Snyder at 587-
8110.

PERFORMANCES

. 

Art/
Galleries
INSTRUCTION/GROUPS
Allegany Artisans. The Allegany
Artisans, local artists and crafts-
people working together to host
an annual studio tour in October,
invite artists to apply.  Work is ju-
ried.  Studio must be in Allegany
County.  585-593-6345 or
www.alleganyartisans.com.

Angelica Ink Letterpress Lo-
cated at 20 Allegany Avenue, An-
gelica, NY. 585.466.7040

Angelica Sweet Shop 44 W.
Main in Angelica’s Park Circle
National Historic District. Open
daily 8 am–5 pm For more info:
585-466-7070 or www.angelicas-
weetshop.com.

Artist Knot. 36 Main Street, An-
dover. Current Exhibit: “Karen
Lang: Autumn Fireworks”. Admis-
sion is always free. Gallery
Hours: Wed. 12-4, Fri. 12-5 pm,
& Sat. 12-4 or anytime by ap-
pointment. (607) 478-5100.

Wellsville Art Association
meets 7 pm on the last Friday of
each month at Wellsville Com-
munity Center. For information on
meetings or classes, call 585-
593-3579.

Steuben Trust Gallery, Steuben
Square, Hornell. On-going ex-
hibits of Artist of the Month. M-F
9:00 AM to 4:00 PM. Sponsored
by the Hornell Area Arts Council. 

Southern Tier Fiberarts Guild,
founded in 1983, meets at Trinity
Lutheran Church, 470 N. Main
St., Wellsville, on the first Satur-
day of the month from 11 a.m. to
2 p.m. except months of July and
Sept. The group welcomes spin-
ners (and wannabes), quilters,
knitters, crocheters, embroider-
ers, weavers, dyers, basket mak-
ers, hookers (rug hookers, that
is) and everyone with a creative
mind and an interest in fibers.
For more information, call Debbie
MacCrea at 607-587-9270, Carol
Wood at 607-587-9519 or T.C.

Gary at 585-593-4799.

MUSEUMS/EXHIBITS
Americana Manse. Tours at the
Americana Manse, Whitney-
Halsey Mansion, Inc. in Belmont.
Call 585-268-5130. Special
Group Tour rates. $4.00 adults.

Fountain Arts Center, 42
Schuyler Street, Belmont. Exhibit
hours are Mon., Tues., Fri. from
10 a.m.-12 noon and 2-4 p.m. or
by appointment. For info or group
arrangements, call 585-268-5951
or visit our website at: www.the-
fountainartscenter.org

The Corning Museum of Glass
presents the most comprehen-
sive glass collection in the world
in “35 Centuries of Glassmaking.”
Including five new Art and History
Galleries. For info, call 607-937-
5371. Open daily 9-5.

Fosdick-Nelson Gallery at Al-
fred University. Fosdick-Nelson
Gallery is located in Harder Hall,
AU campus. Open 11-4 Mon-
days-Fridays. Info 871-2412.

Glenn H. Curtiss Museum 8419
Route 54, Hammondsport. Spe-
cial exhibits, special events.
Open daily 10-4. Admission.
(607) 569-2160.

Hagadorn House Museum Op-
erated by Almond Historical Soci-
ety. Genealogical research
available Friday afternoons. 

Call Homestead Museum,
Hartsville, celebrating 19th and
early 20th century life in rural
western NY, is open from noon to
4 p.m. Saturdays and Sundays
from May to October, in
Hartsville. The museum is lo-
cated 2 miles south of Hartsville
on the corner of Purdy Creek
Road (County Rt. 28) and Post
Road. Weekdays by appoint-
ment. For further information, call
607-698-4789.

Hinkle Memorial Library
Gallery, Alfred State College
Campus. Open during library
hours, 8 a.m.-10 p.m. Monday-
Thursday, 8 a.m.-4 p.m. Fridays,
11 a.m.-5 p.m. Saturdays and
3-9 p.m. Sundays.

Inamori Kyocera Museum of

Fine Ceramics. The newly con-
structed museum focuses on fine
ceramics used in technical and
bio-medical applications. Open
10-4 Wed.-Fri. Free admission.

The Schein-Joseph Interna-
tional Museum of Ceramic Art
at Alfred. Located on the top
floor of Binns-Merrill Hall, AU
campus, Alfred. Open 10-4 Wed.
thru Fri. Free Admission. For in-
formation call the Museum at
607-871-2421; or visit the mu-
seum website: www.ceramicsmu-
seum.alfred.edu.

Mather Homestead Museum,
343 Main St., Wellsville. Open 2-
5 pm Wed. & Sat. or by appt.
(Free) Call 716-593-1636.

National Warplane Museum.
Off I-86 in Big Flats. Call 607-
739-8200 or stop by the museum
for more information.

Rockwell Museum, 111 Cedar
St., Corning. Largest American
Western Art collection on view in
the eastern United States, with
paintings, sculpture, Native
American artifacts, and firearms.
Info 607-937-5386.

Terra Cotta Museum, Main St.,
Alfred. Open on special occa-
sions or byappointment, call 587-
8358.

Lectures/
Readings
Alfred Lions Club Monthly Pro-
grams. 8 to 8:45 p.m.  2nd and
4th Thursdays at Terra Cotta Cof-
feehouse. No reservations
needed. Public invited to attend,
free of charge.

AU Environmental Studies
Speakers Series. Held at 12:10
p.m. Fridays in Roon Lecture Hall
of Science Center, AU campus,
during fall semester when
classes are in session.  

AU Women’s Studies Round-
table. Held on a Friday monthly
during academic year from
12:20-1:10 p.m. at Women’s
Leadership Center, Commons,
Ford Street, AU campus.C
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Dining
Guide

ALMOND--And the Winner was… Tim Harkenrider of Hornell!
Mary Fairchild sold the winning ticket for the Almond Library’s an-
nual Quilt Raffle, and is pictured here next to the prize. Thank you
to all who helped to make our 2013 Election Day Event a success:
local businesses who generously donated gifts and services for our
Silent Basket
Auction, Library
Club members
and friends who
spent many hours
organizing and
preparing for our
wildly popular
Election Day
Luncheon, indi-
vidual donations
toward our Gen-
tly Worn Jewelry,
Gifts in a Jar, and
Plant Sales, and
especially the
many patrons
who participated
in support of us. 

The Almond
20th Century
Club Library is
very grateful for
the amazing gen-
erosity of our
community! 

���������
��	������������������

Mark your calendars. Red
Cross Blood Drives in Allegany
County are scheduled:

Canaseraga--2-7 p.m. Thursday, Jan. 2 in
American Legion-Banquet Hall, West Main St.,
Canaseraga.

Wellsville--12 noon-5 p.m. Thursday, Jan. 9
at First Congregational Church Fellowship Hall,
289 N. Main St., Wellsville.

Wellsville--9 a.m.-2:30 p.m. Friday, Jan. 10
at Wellsville Bible Church Community Room,
2896 Rt. 417, Wellsville.

Fillmore--12 noon-4:30 p.m. Monday, Jan.
13 at Fillmore Central School, Elementary
Gym/Auditorium, 104 W. Main St., Fillmore.

Cuba--1-6 p.m. Thursday, Jan. 16 at First
Baptist Church Fellowship Hall, 17 South St.,
Cuba.

Scio--8:30 a.m.-2 p.m. Thursday, Jan. 16 at
Scio Central School Elementary Gym, 3968
Washington Ave., Scio.

Alfred--12 noon-5:30 p.m. Thursday, Jan. 30
at Alfred University Ade Dining Hall, Alfred.

Houghton--9:30 a.m.-4 p.m. Thursday, Jan.
30 at Houghton College Campus Center - Ac-
tivity Room, 1 Willard Ave., Houghton.

833 Rt. 244 Tinkertown Road 
Alfred Station   607-587-8500 

www.tinkinc.net 

     Hardware    Lawn and Garden 
     Paint            Electrical 
     Plumbing     Tools                                     

Specializing in the art of 
HARDWARE 

Blood drives slated

MARY FAIRCHILD with quilt.
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Lectures/
Readings
AU Women’s Studies Round-
table. Held on a Friday monthly
during academic year from 12:20-
1:10 p.m. at Women’s Leadership
Center, Commons, Ford Street, AU
campus.

Allegany County Bird Club.
Meetings held at the First Congre-
gational Church, 289 N. Main
Street, Wellsville, unless otherwise
stated, at 7 p.m. on the first Friday
of each month; speakers begin at
7:15 p.m.

Baker’s Bridge Historical Asso-
ciation. Meets 7:30 p.m. third
Monday of each month, Sept.-April
in the Meeting House, 5971 Hamil-
ton Hill Road, Alfred Station. Pro-
grams are as follows: Oct.
21--Susan Wake, “Year with No
Summer (1816)”; Nov. 18--John
Babbitt, “One Room School-
houses”; Dec. 9--Ward Votava,
“Barbershop History”; Jan. 20--
Laurie McFadden/ Thelma
Palmiter, “Early Alfred
Station in Photos”; Feb. 17--Bren-
dan Heaney, “Visit With Moses
VanCampen”; March 17--Craig
Braack, “War of 1812”; April 21--
Bob & Sherry Volk, “Tinkertown
Hardware History.” For more infor-
mation, call President Laurie Mc-
Fadden, 587-9493. To tour building
and/or view exhibits, call Historian
Susan Greene at 587-9488. Visit:
www.bakersbridge.org

Bergren Forum. 12:10 p.m. Thurs-
days, Nevins Theater, Powell Cam-
pus Center, AU campus. Oct.
31--Athena Elafros, “Crowd Com-
mander or Crowd Pleaser: The DJ
and their Audience”; Nov. 7--Brian
Arnold, “Modernism and Photogra-
phy in Bali and Java”; Nov 14--

Wayne Higby, “Light Falling on
Grass”; Nov. 21--Paul Dingman,
“The Troubling Side of Trees”; Nov.
28--Thanksgiving. No forum. Dec.
5--LNathan Lamarre-Vincent,
“DNA: The power and promise of
DNA sequencing in the genomic
age.” Bring a brown bag lunch; cof-
fee & tea available.  

Hornell Fortnightly Club. 7:30 pm
second Thursday of each month
during academic year, Hornell High
School Library. Membership dues
$12/single, $18/family. Mail to:
Donald Doster, 191 Hornell St.,
Hornell, NY 14843.

Maple City Garden Club. Monthly
potluck lunch second Wednesday
at Sawyer St. Court, Hornell (un-
less otherwise noted) at 12 noon.
Program follows:  Oct. 9—Field trip
TBA.  Nov. 13—“Seed Savers’ Ex-
change” with Chris Romancheck.
Dec.11—“Lighthouse Keepers at
Rose Island” with John and Sue
Babbitt.   Jan. 8--“Blues in your
Garden” with Mary Lu Wells.
Feb.12—“Plant Offerings and Col-
ors for 2014” with Valerie Holler of
Bennett’s Greenhouse.  March
12—TBA with Craig Braack.  April
9—-“Master Gardener Program”
with Sara Dygert. May 14- Field
Trip to Quest Farm to hear Tom
McDowell’s “Honey Extraction”
after a noon lunch at Mulheissen’s.
June 11—Plant auction and pro-
gram planning for 2014-2015. For
info, call Zoë Coombs at 587-8031.

Poets Theatre. 7:30 pm second
Thurs. each month, 20 Broadway,
Hornell. Open reading of original
works. Interested persons invited.
For info, 716-466-8524.

Films
AU Alternative Cinema—7 p.m.
Thursdays when college is in ses-
sion, Holmes Auditorium, Harder

Hall. 7 p.m. 
GRAND THEATRE 585-593-6899
Main Street, Wellsville. Now featur-
ing certified 3D!
HORNELL CINEMA 324-4129
191 Main Street, Hornell
NEVINS THEATRE 871-2175
8 & 11 p.m. Fridays and 2 p.m.
Sundays, Nevins Theater, Powell
Campus Center, AU campus. Open
to the public, Students $2, children
$2, $3 general public. Nov. 1,3--
The Wolverine. Nov. 15,17--We’re
The Millers. Dec. 6, 8--The Butler.

Fun-n-
Games
STAR GAZING
John Stull Observatory open to
the public free of charge, clear Fri-
day nights from 9-11 p.m. Sept.-
Oct.-Nov. and Feb.-March, April.
Open clear Thursday nights from
10 p.m.-12 midnight during May,
June and July. For info, call the Ob-
servatory phone at Alfred Univer-
sity, 871-2270.

BRIDGE
Helen Bailey Bridge Club. Games
at 2 p.m. Wednesdays and at 7
p.m. Thursdays at the Hornell
United Presbyterian Church, Main
Street, Hornell. For further informa-
tion, contact Pat LaCourse at 587-
8570.

Special
Events
Announce your special events
here! E-mail to:
alfredsun.news@gmail.com

Support
Groups
Adult Survivors of Sexual
Abuse. Meets at various times.
Call 716-593-6300 for info.

Alcoholics Anonymous. 7 pm &
8:30 pm Fridays at Union Univer-

sity Church Center in Alfred. Call
607-276-8588 for help or informa-
tion.

Alzheimer’s Support Group.
Meets third Thursday of the month
at noon in United Church, Belmont.
Call Allegany County Office for the
Aging at 716-268-9390 for more
info.

Cardiac Support Group. Meets
second Wednesday of the month at
6:30 p.m. in the St. James Mercy
Hospital Cardiac Rehab (2nd floor).
For info, call the Cardiac Rehab
Unit at 324-8735.

Caregivers Support Group. For
info, call the Allegany Office for the
Aging, 716-268-9390 or toll-free 1-
866-268-9390.

Diabetes Support Group. Meets
fourth Thursday of the month from
6:30-8 p.m. in the Memorial Con-
ference Room, ground floor just off
the cafeteria at St. James Mercy
Hospital. For more info, contact
Bonnie at 607-324-8900.

JMH Diabetes Support Group
meets monthly on the third
Wednesday Sept.-May. 7 p.m. in
Walchli Room, (unless otherwise
noted), Jones Memorial Hospital,
Wellsville. For more information,
call the JMH Diabetes Nurse Edu-
cator Brenda Torrey 585-596-4035.

The Fibromyalgia Support Group
meets on the second Thursday of
each month 6-7 p.m. at JMH. For
more information, please contact
the group facilitators Iris Baha-
monde (585-593-1910).

Gastric Bypass Support Group.
Third Monday of each month 7-
8:30 p.m. in the cafeteria at St.
James Mercy Hospital. For more
info, call Faith Mills at 607-661-
6265.

Afternoon Grief Support Group.
Meets second Wednesday of the
month at 1 p.m. in the NcAuley
Manor Chapel on the 2nd floor. For
info, Chaplain Astuti Bijlefeld or
Deacon Bob McCormick at St.
James Mercy Hospital Spiritual
Care Office at 607-324-8153.

Evening Grief Support Group,
“Good Grief Group” meets second

and fourth Monday of every month
at 7 p.m. in the hospital Chapel, on
the ground floor. For more info,
contact Deacon Bob McCormick at
bmccormick@sjmh.org or call the
Spiritual Care Office at 607-324-
8153.

Homeschool Support Group – Al-
legany-Steuben County LEAH
(Loving Education at Home) meets
at 7 p.m. the third Wednesday of
the month at the Steere home in
Almond. 276-6380.

LaLeche League. Mother-to-
Mother Breastfeeding Support.
Hornell group meets third Thursday
of each month at 7 p.m. at Christ
Episcopal Church, corner of Main
and Center Streets, Hornell. For
more info, call 324-6266.

Multiple Sclerosis Support
Group. Meets first Wednesday of
each month at 10 a.m. at Friend-
ly’sl. For more info, contact
Roberta Staub at 607-545-6404 or
Donna Boag at 607-295-9852.

OLD SALTS BREAKFAST CLUB,
a gathering of veterans, meets
every 2nd Tuesday of the month at
8 a.m. at JC’s Cafe at the corner of
Canisteo and Crosby Streets, Hor-
nell. ALl Navy vets and Marines are
invited, plus any others who can
tell stories about their services,
from World War II until the present
time. We have vets from all over
the area. For more info, call “Old
Navy” Bob Tripp at 607-295-7753.

Pulmonary Support Group of
Jones Memorial Hospital meets
from 1 to 3 p.m. 2nd Monday each
month at the Walchli Education
Room at the hospital. For more in-
formation, call Group Facilitator
Mona Carbone at (585) 596-4114.

Etcetera
Creative Writers of the Southern
Tier. Meets 1:30-4 p.m. second
Saturday of each month March
through November at site to be de-

termined. For further information,
call 585-593-0820 or 585-593-
2324.

Allegany County SPCA. Volun-
teers or those wishing to contribute
are asked to call 585-593-2200.
Send contributions to PO Box 381,
Wellsville, NY 14895.

Wellsville Lioness meets second
Monday of the month upstairs at
the Beef Haus.

Clinics--Blood Pressure Screen-
ing. No appointments needed. All
ages welcome. Offered 11 a.m.-12
noon occasional Thursdays at Of-
fice for the Aging Nutrition Lunch-
eon, Union University Church
Center, Alfred.

Deadline
To include your event in this calen-
dar, send information to: Calendar,
ALFRED SUN, PO Box 811, Alfred,
NY 14802 or e-mail:
alfredsun.news@gmail.com
no later than 5 p.m. Friday. 

Event listings should be sent two
weeks prior to ensure sufficient no-
tice.
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(Effective Friday, Dec. 20 through
Thursday, Dec. 26

Alfred State College APB Movies...
5:30 & 8 p.m. Fridays at Pioneer Lounge, ASC

GRAND THEATER, Wellsville...585-593-6899
“The Hobbit: Desolation of Smaug” (PG-13),
Showtimes Nightly 6:30 & 9:45 pm, Matinees
Daily starting Dec. 21, at 2 p.m. “Anchorman 2”
(PG-13) Showtimes Nightly 7 & 9:15 pm. Mati-
nees Daily starting Dec. 21 at 2 & 4:15 pm.
Closed Evening Showtimes on Dec. 24. Open
for all showtimes Dec. 25. Coming Soon:
Grudge Match.

HORNELL CINEMAS, Hornell..  607-324-4129
CLOSED. 

NEVINS THEATRE, AU campus....871-2175
8&11 p.m. Friday and 2 p.m. Sundays when col-
lege is in session. Dec. 6--The Butler.

At the Movies

Allegany County Office for the Aging
Meals on Wheels & Luncheon Center Menu

Monday, Dec. 23
Peachy Cottage Cheese, Tuna Casse-
role, Beets, Bran Quick Bread, Canned
Plums, Diabetic - Plums.

Tuesday, Dec. 24
Carrot Raisin Salad, Swiss Steak,
Baked Potatoes w/Sour Cream, Brussel
Sprouts, Wheat Bread, Fresh Fruit.
*Birthcay Cake @ Centers.

Wednesday, Dec. 25
Christmas Day. No Luncheon Centers
or Meals-on-Wheels. Merry Christmas!

Thursday, Dec. 26
Pineapple Tidbits, Roast Pork, Mashed
Potatoes w/Gravy, Green Beans, Dinner
Roll, Blueberry Crisp, Diabetic -
Peaches. *Birthday Cake @ Centers.

Friday, Dec. 27
Strawberry Yogurt Salad, Firemen’s
BBQ Chicken, Baked Beans, Corn, Rye
Bread, Sugar Cookie, Diabetic - Fruit
Cocktail.
For reservations, call the site coordina-
tor or 585-268-9390 or (toll free 1-866-
268-9390) by 2 p.m. on previous day.

ALFRED NUTRITION SITE
Union University Church Center, 12 noon
Call Cindy Berry at 607-281-8794.

Monday—Exercises w/Mary Lou Maxon
10:30 a.m.-11:30 a.m., lunch 12 noon.  
Wednesday—Exercises w/Mary Lou
Maxon 10:30 a.m.-11:30 a.m., lunch 12
noon. 
Thursday—Lunch at 12 noon.

BELMONT NUTRITION SITE
American Legion Hall, 11:30 a.m.

Call Lila Johnson at 585-268-5380.
Tuesday—Exercises at 9:30 a.m., lunch
at 11:30 a.m. “Color.” “Three of the
Same.”
Thursday—Exercises at 9:30 a.m.,
Lunch at 11:30 a.m. “Grandkids.”

BOLIVAR NUTRITION SITE
Fire Hall  12 noon

Call Rita Morris at 585-928-2278
Monday—Exercises at 10:30 a.m.,
Lunch at 12 noon. 
Wednesday—Exercises at 10:30 a.m.,

lunch at noon. 
Thursday—Lunch at 12 noon.  

CANASERAGA NUTRITION SITE
Canaseraga Fire Hall, 12 noon

Call Barb Welch at 607-295-7301.
Tuesday—Exercises at 10:15 a.m.,
Lunch at 12 noon.  “Color IQ” Exercises/
Cards at 1 p.m. 
Thursday—Exercises at 10:15 a.m.,
“Bingo.” Lunch at 12 noon. Exercises at
1 p.m. 

CUBA NUTRITION SITE
AA Arnold Community Center, 12 noon

Call Linda Nelson at 585-968-2397
Monday—Exercises at 10:30 a.m.,
Cards, Dominoes, Puzzles, Euchre.
Lunch noon. “Christmas Party.”
Tuesday—Euchre, Cards, Dominoes,
Puzzles at 10:30 a.m., lunch at 12 noon.
“Christmas IQ.”
Wednesday--Euchre, Cards, Dominoes,
Puzzles at 10:30 a.m., lunch at noon.
“Current Topics.” 
Thursday--Exercises at 10:30 a.m.
Cards, Dominoes, Puzzles, Euchre.
Lunch at 12 noon.  “Kwanza.”

FILLMORE NUTRITION SITE
Fillmore Fire Hall,, 12 noon

Call Maggie Brown at 585-737-5609
Monday—Exercises at 10:30 a.m.,
Cards, Jigsaw Puzzles, Euchre. Lunch
12 noon. 
Thursday—Exercises at 10:30 a.m.,
Cards, Jigsaw Puzzles, Euchre, Lunch
at 12 noon. 

FRIENDSHIP NUTRITION SITE
Community Center, 12 noon

Call Vivian Howell 585-973-2650
Tuesday—Exercises at 10:45 a.m.,
Lunch at 12 noon. Cards at 1 p.m. 
Thursday—Exercises at 10:45 a.m.,
Lunch at 12 noon. Crafts at 1 p.m. Blood
Pressure Clinic.

WELLSVILLE NUTRITION SITE
Community Center, 12 noon

Call Donna Fiegl at 585-593-7665.
Monday—Stretch 9 am, Walking 9:30
am, Bingo 10:30 am, Lunch 12 noon,
Euchre 1 pm, Exercise 1:30 pm. 
Wednesday—Walk at 9:30 a.m.,
Games at 10 a.m., Bingo at 10:30 a.m.,

WHAT’S COOKIN’?
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Lunch at noon, Euchre at 1 p.m., Exer-
cise  at 1:30 p.m. 
Thursday—Stretch 9 a.m., Bingo 10:30
a.m., Lunch 12 noon, Bridge 1 p.m. 
Friday--Walking 9:30 a.m., Bingo 10:30
a.m., Lunch 12 noon, Pinochle 12:30
p.m., Exercises 1:30 p.m. 

WHITESVILLE NUTRITION SITE
Whitesville Fire Hall, 12 noon

Call Becky Mattison at 607-356-3571.
Monday—Exercises, Jigsaw Puzzle.
10:45 a.m. Lunch at 12 noon. “Santa
Clause Word Search.”
Tuesday—Lunch at 12 noon. Jigsaw
Puzzle/Coffee Hour. “Re-gift Exchange!”
“How’s Your Christmas IQ?”
Wednesday--Exercises at 10:45 a.m.,
Jigsaw Puzzle. Lunch at noon. 

���������
����	
����
������
������������������
��

����"�%!������(&�����"�%����&�&�$#�����������

7 12-19-13:Layout 1  12/16/2013  11:03 PM  Page 1



8  THE ALFRED SUN, Thursday, December 19, 2013  

off all pottery in stock 
(lampshades excluded)

HOLIDAY 
POTTERY SALE

DECEMBER 1
to

DECEMBER 24

10:00 - 5:00 DAILY 
(USUALLY)
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BALTIMORE, MD--Heidi
Marie Schulze and Richard Paul
Ormeno were married in a cere-
mony held at 3:30 p.m. Satur-
day, Nov. 2, 2013 at the Salem
Lutheran Church, 1530 Battery
Avenue, Baltimore, MD.

The bride is the daughter of
Walter and Joan Schulze of Al-
fred Station. Richard is the son
of Teobaldo and Bella Ormeno
of Phoenix, AZ.

Officiating the wedding was
Richard and Heidi’s Pastor,
Jacob Simpson. Special music
was provided by pianist, Marie
Macklin Lacy.

Heidi’s friends, Allison De-
Frain from Valparaiso, IN;
Amber Tremper of Horseheads;
and Andrea Muller-Hoff of
Painted Post were bridesmaids
and Heidi’s sister, Gretchen
Schulze, from Alfred Station,
was maid of honor. They wore
beyond-the-sea blue Alfred An-
gelo chiffon gowns with crimson
red accessories and carried bou-
quets of  red and red-yellow
roses, fiddlehead ferns, small
sunflower poms, small dahlias,
and red hypericum berries.

Richard was attended by best
friends, Robert Bradshaw of San
Luis Obispo, CA; Ian Kushner,
of Washington, DC; and Tim
Monson of Los Angeles, CA.
Matthew Engelking  of Milwau-
kee, WI, was his best man. They
wore black tuxedos, black
bowties, and boutonnieres of
red-yellow roses, fiddlehead
ferns, small dahlia pom pons,
and dried wheat.

Ring bearers Mason and
Boone Fanton of Angelica car-
ried small pumpkin gourds with
colorful autumn ribbons and
rings. They wore dress slacks,
white shirts, suspenders, be-
yond-the-sea-blue bow ties and
boutonnieres to match the
groomsmen.

Richard’s niece, Valentina Or-
meno, from New Milford, NJ
was flower girl. She wore a long,
white, floral brocade gown with
a ring of delicate white flowers
and pearls in her hair. She car-
ried a small pumpkin basket and

distributed colorful autumn
leaves.

The bride, escorted to the altar
by her father, wore a vintage
Bonny, princess wedding gown
with a square neckline, pearl-
embroidered bodice, dropped
waist and cathedral train. She
wore a coordinating fingertip
soft tulle veil with seeded pearls.
She carried a bouquet of fiddle-
head ferns, pink roses, yellow-
red roses, mini sunflower poms,
red hypericum berries, and au-
tumn mums.

During the ceremony, the
groom’s brother, Juan Ramon
Ubiera of Albuquerque, NM,
read  1Corinthians 13:4-7 in
English and Spanish.

Grandmothers, Mrs. Olive
Williams, of Ulster, PA, and
Mrs. Rebeca Ayala, of Phoenix,
AZ, were each presented cor-
sages and they were honored
during the ceremony with long-
stemmed red roses.

Ling Plishka, of Syracuse,
read Ruth 1:16-17; and Rupal
Varshneya of Washington, DC,
read “Love Is Friendship Caught
Fire” by Laura Hendricks.

Following the wedding,
guests boarded The Black Eyed
Susan, a paddlewheel driven
riverboat at Pier 5 in Baltimore’s
Inner Harbor for a three-hour
tour, dinner and dancing.

The couple honeymooned in
Hawaii (Maui, Oahu and the Big
Island) for three weeks before
returning to make their home in
Elkridge, MD.

ALMOND--Michelle Kernan
and Eric Crandall were united in
marriage Saturday, July 20, 2013
at the Almond Union of
Churches. The double ring cere-
mony was officiated by Pastor
Steve Dygert. Readings were
performed by Andrew Davis and
Kelly Brown.

The bride’s parents are Chris-
tine and Donald Kernan of Al-
mond. The groom’s parents are
Ervilla and Michael Crandall of
Almond. The bride was given in
marriage by her father; she wore
a white sweetheart neckline
gown enhanced by jeweled
beads and lace. She carried a
hand tied bouquet consisting of
White Lilies, Orchids and White
Lisianthus accented with Baby’s
Breath.

The maid of honor was Taylor
Reynolds of Buffalo and the ma-
tron of honor was Katie Peterson
of Painted Post. Bridesmaids
were Andrea DeRubba of Vir-
ginia Beach, Erin Crandall of
Florida (sisters of the groom),
Mary Kathryn Day of Hornell
and Rebecca Roe of Corning.
The flower girls were Kennedy
DeRubba, and Haley Roe.

The best man was Brandon
Austin of Canisteo. Groomsmen
were Ryan Kernan of Manhattan
(brother of the bride), Sean
DeRubba of Virginia Beach
(brother-in-law), Jesse Harvey
of California, Jason Warner of
Hornell and Jeffrey Salvagin
from Ohio.

The bride is a 2004 graduate
of Alfred-Almond Central
School. She earned a marketing
degree from St. Bonaventure
University and is currently em-
ployed by Transystems Corpora-
tion in Norfolk, Virginia. The
groom is a 2004 graduate of Al-
fred-Almond Central School. He
served as a United States Navy
SEAL for the past eight years
and is currently enrolled at Old
Dominion University where he
is studying civil engineering.

Immediately following the

MR. AND MRS. ERIC CRANDALL

MR. AND MRS. RICHARD PAUL ORMENO

ceremony, family and friends at-
tended a celebration at the Al-
fred Lake Lodge.

The couple will honeymoon in
Antigua and reside in Virginia
Beach, Virginia.

Michelle Kernan, Eric Crandall wed

Heidi Marie Schulze,
Richard Ormeno wed
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CLASSIFIED ADS
25 words for $5/insertion

(10c each additional word) or
25 words for $15/four weeks
(20c each additional word)

Mail to: Box 811 Alfred NY 14802
alfredsun.news@gmail.com

PHONE 607-587-8110 or FAX 607-587-8113
or e-mail: alfredsun.news@gmail.com

LEGAL NOTICE
Notice of Formation

Notice of Formation of Lim-
ited Liability company (LLC) :
The Rogue Carrot, LLC. Arti-
cles of Organization filed with
Secretary of State of New York
(SSNY) on September 18,
2013. Office location: Allegany
County. Street address princi-
pal business location: 14 W.
University St. Alfred, NY
14802.  SSNY designated as
agent of LLC upon whom
process against it may be
served. SSNY shall mail copy
of process to LLC, 14 W. Uni-
versity St. Alfred, NY 14802.
Purpose: any lawful purpose.

46-6b

3b.Autos Wanted

17. Personals

10. Help Wanted 14. Services

6. Real Estate Rentals

6. Real Estate Rentals

5.Real Estate Sales

WILL CLEAN OUT your attic,
basement, garage or sheds.
Will remove scrap metal from
your property. Stay ahead of
the code enforcement officer.
Miscellaneous clean-ups. Call
607-382-8089 today. 44-8b

HAS YOUR BUILDING
SHIFTED OR SETTLED?
Contact Woodford Brothers
Inc, for straightening, leveling,
foundation and wood frame re-
pairs at 1-800-OLD-BARN.
www.woodfordbros.com. "Not
applicable in Queens county"

ADVERTISE  in the SUN! Call
607-587-8110.

Pregnant?
Confused?

Talk with someone who re-
ally cares...
Find out about the alterna-
tives available to you
Free pregnancy test...
Call 1-800-648-HELP 24
hours every day for help
with your problem preg-
nancy NOW...
CALL FOR HELP NOW!
1-800-648-HELP. 
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Donate your car to Wheels For
Wishes, benefiting Make-A-
Wish.  We offer free towing and
your donation is 100% tax de-
ductible. Call 917-336-1254
Today!

FOR SALE or LEASE: Art stu-
dio on Main Street in beautiful
downtown Alfred Station. Call
607-587-8835. 23-tfb

Sebastian, Florida. Affordable
custom factory constructed
homes $45,900+, Friendly
community, No Real Estate or
State Income Taxes ,minutes
to  Atlantic Ocean.  772-581-
0080, www.beach-cove.com.
Limited seasonal rentals.

Magnificent 7 Bedroom 7 Bath
Upstate Mansion! 8 Acres, Ten-
nis Courts, Sauna, Jacuzzi,
Pool, Movie Theatre. Short
drive to Saratoga, Albany,
Lakes, Ski- $795,000
(518)762-9885.

REALTORS: Call 587-8110 to
advertise statewide.

APT. FOR RENT IN ALFRED:
January 1, 2014. Walking dis-
tance to both schools, neat
clean 2 bedroom with off street
parking in quiet neighborhood.
$525.00 per month not includ-
ing utilities. Contact:: 607-587-
9460 for information and
appointment. 48-4b

FOR SALE or LEASE: Art stu-
dio on Main Street in beautiful
downtown Alfred Station. Call
607-587-8835. 23-tfb

Almond  Country  Farm
House  FOR RENT:  4 bed-
rooms, kitchen & dining room,
large living room, backyard &
gardening/toolshed. Pellet
stove with propane backup.
$900 first month & $900 last
month, to move in (utilities not
included in rent). Located 2 1/2
miles outside of Almond, off
McHenry Valley Road, 15 min-
utes from Alfred or Hornell.
Contact: Debi Castle-Harvey
585-746-1350 for interview/
application or Debra@Har-
veyshill.com                 40-4b

TORREY PAINTING
Interior Painting

Special Holiday Rates

Quality Work.
Free Estimates - Local Referrals
40 Years!       Insured!  
Office: 607-276-2798

Rob cell: 607-968-1149
robtorrey@gmail.com

Write your ad here!_____________________
_____________________
_____________________
_____________________
_____________________
_____________________
_____________________
_____________________
_____________________
_____________________
_____________________
_____________________
_____________________
_____________________
_____________________
_____________________
Count the words. 25 words. Four weeks. $15 + 20 cents for
each additional word over 25. Send check or money order
payable to: “Alfred Sun” together with this form to: Box 811,
Alfred, NY 14802.

HELP WANTED: The follow-
ing coaching positions are an-
ticipated for the Fall of 2014
season. Candidates should
have a New York State Coach-
ing license: Boys’ Varsity Soc-
cer, Boys’ JV Soccer, Boys’
Modified Soccer, Girls’ Varsity
Soccer, Girls’ JV Soccer, Girls’
Modified Soccer, and Girls’
Varsity Tennis. Spring of 2014
season: Girls’ Modified Softball
Qualified applicants for the
above positions should send a
letter of interest to Joanne
Demetreu, District Clerk, Al-
fred-Almond Central School,
6795 Rte 21, Almond, NY
14804.

GREETINGS in the Alfred Sun!
Birthday, holiday, anniversary,
let the whole town know! Spe-
cial: 2 x 4 inch ad w/photo …
$20. Send photo, message to
Box 811, Alfred, NY 14802 or:
alfredsun.news@gmail.com

21.Public Notices

FOR SALE: Dry oak firewood.
$55.00. Delivery extra. Call
Jerry Kernan at 276-6443.

36-4x

Christmas  Trees  for  sale!
Support local Scout Crew 19.
Starting Black Friday at Tinker-
town Hardware. Thanks for
supporting scouts Tinkertown!

45-4b

SAWMILLS from only
$4897.00- MAKE & SAVE
MONEY with your own band-
mill- Cut lumber any dimen-
sion. In stock ready to ship.
FREE Info/DVD:  www.Nor-
woodSawmills.com 1-800-578-
1363 Ext.300N

Something to sell? E-mail ad
to: alfredsun.news@gmail.com

NOW   BUYING Guitars,
Basses, Amplifiers. Used and
Vintage. E-mail: southerntier-
guitars@yahoo.com  18-4f

CASH for Coins! Buying ALL
Gold & Silver. Also Stamps &
Paper Money, Entire Collec-
tions, Estates. Travel to your
home. Call Marc in NY 1-800-
959-3419

1c. Finds under $50

BUMPER STICKERS $1.50
each. Order today! Send self-
addressed stamped envelope
w/payment to: Alfred Sun
Bumper Sticker, Box 811, Al-
fred, NY 14802.

Great knives while they last:
Kana-Mac Chapter OES, Al-
mond has RADA Cutlery - util-
ity, slicers, grapefruit, carving
set, pie server, granny fork
from $3.75-14.00 each. Call
587-8071 for more info.

FREE ADS: Items selling for
less than $50 are FREE in the
Sun! One item/ad. Must list
price. Private parties only. Turn

1. Items For Sale

1a.Wanted to Buy

4a.Auctions/events
Buy or sell at
AARauctions.com. Contents of
homes, businesses, vehicles
and real estate. Bid NOW! AA-
Rauctions.com Lights, Cam-
era, Auction.No longer the best
kept secret.

ADVERTISE in the ALFRED
SUN for your special events,
auctions, estate sales, etc. E-
mail information to:
alfredsun.news@gmail.com or
mail to: ALFRED SUN, PO
Box 811, Alfred, NY 14802 or
call 607-587-8110. ���� ���
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HELP WANTED: Principal –
Alfred-Almond Central School
District seeks an exceptional
educational administrator for
the position of elementary
school principal, PK-6. Seeking
a principal with a commitment
to high academic standards
with child-centered methods.
Completed applications due by
February 5th. All applications
must be completed electroni-
cally by accessing the district
web site at
www.aacs.wnyric.org and
using the Employment Infor-
mation link. 48-3b

HOME WEEKLY & BI-
WEEKLY EARN $900-$1200/
WK. Major Benefits Available
Class A-CDL & 6 Mos. Exp
Reg. No Canada, HAZMAT  or
NYC! 877-705-9261

Following  sports?  High
school students are invited to
write up the results of their
sports team’s competition with
a weekly wrap-up. Call 607-
587-8110 if interested.

R O C H E S T E R - -
Average retail gasoline
prices in Rochester have
risen 0.4 cents per gallon
in the past week, averag-
ing $3.64/g yesterday, ac-
cording to GasBuddy's
daily survey of 319 gas
outlets in Rochester. This
compares with the national
average that has fallen 2.4
cents per gallon in the last
week to $3.21/g, accord-
ing to gasoline price web-
site GasBuddy.com.

Including the change in
gas prices in Rochester
during the past week,
prices yesterday were 4.3
cents per gallon lower than
the same day one year ago
and are 9.9 cents per gal-
lon higher than a month
ago. The national average
has increased 0.7 cents per
gallon during the last
month and stands 3.8 cents
per gallon lower than this
day one year ago.

"Another downward
trend in gasoline prices
has emerged as motorists
hit the roads in the last full
week before Christmas,"
said GasBuddy.com Sen-
ior Petroleum Analyst
Patrick DeHaan. "Histori-
cally, this is about the time
of year that gasoline prices
hit their yearly lows, but
this time around, I have
more optimism that prices
may move even lower in
the next few weeks. As we
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finish our 2014 forecast at
GasBuddy in the near fu-
ture, we can say that 2014
does offer some relief
compared to what we'll
end up seeing in terms of

average in 2013, but for
the time being, the next
week looks to see a contin-
ued drop in gasoline
prices," DeHaan said.

Gas prices rise to $3.64/gal in ROC
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In The Alfred Sun 50, 25 and 10 Years Ago
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Compiled By DAVID L. SNYDER
Alfred Sun Editor and Publisher

FIFTY YEARS AGO, DECEMBER 19, 1963
Mr. and Mrs. Robert Love and their four children

of Jericho Hill, Alfred, thought it would be nice to ask a
needy child to share their family. So they “adopted”
nine-year-old Wong Ka Hung in Hong Kong from Chris-
tian Children’s Fund in Richmond, Va. “He is a fine
looking boy and we are truly proud to have five children
in our family,” stated the Loves, who are helping Ka
Hung attend the first grade at the CCF-affiliated Shek
Kip Mel Primary School in Kowloon, Hong Kong…

For the first time in 21 years, the Almond Fire
Company has a new frire truck. The International chas-
sis, complete with Howe Fire Apparatus, was delivered
in Almond Wednesday. Presently being housed in the
Village Building on Chapel Street, the truck will be
moved to the Main Street Fire Station after it has been
serviced this week. The truck was purchased at a cost of
$15,548.65 in May after more than a year of discussion
and planning by the village and town officials…

Funeral and committal services were held at the
Crandall and Crandall Funeral Home at Hornell yester-
day afternoon for Paul Duane Harris, a former Almond
resident, who was killed in a one-car automobile acci-
dent Saturday, Dec. 14, 1963, near Groton, Conn…A na-
tive of Hornell, he had moved to Almond at an early age
and made his home with an aunt and uncle, Mr. and Mrs.
Robert Schlick. At AACS, he was active in sports and
other extra-curricular activities. During his study in in-
dustrial arts, Paul designed and constructed a large,
handsome sign bearing the school name and made an
eagle which was placed at the top of the signs…

Alfredians—Miss Nancy Stopper, a senior at the
University of New Mexico, is expected tomorrow to
spend the holidays with her parents, Mr. and Mrs.
William Stopper…Mr. and Mrs. Ronald Kenyon of
Richburg were Monday dinner guests of Mr. and Mrs.
LaVern Kenyon…Mr. and Mrs. Ronald Brown, Erica
and Diane expect to leave Monday for Lake Mohegan
to visit Dr. and Mrs. Edward Geise and sons for the hol-
idays…John Ogden of Union College is spending the
Christmas vacation with his parents, Prof. and Mrs. Gor-
don Ogden…The Rev. and Mrs. Hurley S. Warren plan
to leave tomorrow for Plainfield, N.J. to spend the holi-
days with Mr. and Mrs. Everett T. Harris Jr. and Jen-
nifer…The Rev. and Mrs. Richard Bergren and daughter
will spend the holidays with Mr. Bergren’s parents at
White Plains…

“What Is Christmas?” will be the theme of an as-
sembly staged by grades K-2 at Alfred-Almond Central
School this afternoon at 1:30 p.m. Two second grades,
taught by Miss Pauline Sanford and Mrs. Winifred
Mensinger, and coached by Mrs. Doris Paine, will pres-
ent a large part of the program in the form of choral
speaking. Other classes will sing Christmas songs to de-
pict the story. The three classes of kindergarten, taught
by Mrs. Josephine Rawe, Mrs. Marianne Dickens and
Mrs. Evelyn Burdick will sing “Jingle Bells,” “Up on
the Housetop,” and “Santa Claus Is Coming to Town.”
Miss Florence Mullen, Mrs. Carol Ehrig and Mrs.
Dorothy Stockweather will lead their first grades in
singing, “O Christmas Tree,” “O Little Town of Bethle-
hem,” and “Away In A Manger.” Mrs. Mary Jane Sass’
second grade with Mrs. Ethel Dexter as substitute
teacher, will join the other second grades in singing, “O
Now It Is Christmas,” “Deck the Halls,” and “Joy to the
World.” The classes will sing “Silent Night” at the close
of the program.

President and Mrs. M. Ellis Drake entertained
members of the Alfred University faculty and staff, and
guests from nearby communities Monday evening in
Ade Hall. Approximately 325 persons attended the an-
nual President’s Dinner. A musical program followed the
dinner, featuring the Women’s Chorus under the direc-
tion of Dr. Melvin LeMon, chairman of the music de-
partment. Dancing concluded the evening.

Dear Editor: It had never occurred to me during
my many years in the book business, that the sellout of
a title locally might merit a news item in the Alfred
SUN. Front-page paragraphs regarding Griffin’s “Black
Like Me” in the Dec. 12th issue, show how wrong I have
been in that assumption, and I hasten to make amends
for my neglect. By now it is impossible, of course, for
me to present statistics on the sellouts over a span of 30
years. How I wish I could! The titles would prove inter-
esting and might dispel illusions. Two recent examples
come to mind. I am happy to report that Loren Eiseley’s
magnificent “The Firmament of Time” (a cloth bound)
was a sellout at The Box of Books after its author deliv-
ered the Charter Day address here on Oct. 3. Henry

Miller has not graced our campus; it is with mixed em-
toions that I announce that in the spring of 1962, “Tropic
of Cancer” rolled up the greatest number of sales, in a
short time (except for textbooks) that I have ever had in
my career. Even a 14-year-old Alfredians, after the ar-
rival of the school bus on several successive afternoons
kep entering the bookstore in perservering search for a
copy. (P.S. I did not let him have it.) Undobutedly sellout
of “Black Like Me” was considered noteworthy as indi-
cating community interest in a great American problem.
I sincerely hope that it is such an indication and only
wish to point out the grim fact, a perfectly obvious one,
yet from my observation, one, that is often overlooked,
namely for books to be effective in our society is is es-
sential not only that they be sold; they also must be read.
Hazel Humphreys

TWENTY-FIVE YEARS AGO,  DEC. 15, 1988
Tammy Wellington of RD 1 Arkport is the 1988

winner of the Alfred Business Association’s Homespun
Holidays $250 Shopping Spree. Meanwhile, the Alfred
Business Association’s raffle of the Alfred Village Hall
replica clock, valued at $650, also has a winner. The
clock now belongs to Philip Brown of Waterwells Road,
Alfred Station…

Alfredians—Mrs. Helen McCamy recently at-
tended the First Interest Women’s Playwright Confer-
ence at the University of Buffalo. Over 2000 people
were in attendance, coming from six continents…Mar-
cie Emerson, a resident of Alfred Station, was a speaker
at the Alfred-Alfred Station Senior Citizens Club. She
is the Allegany County 1988 Dairy Princess and the
daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Charles Emerson of Alfred
Station…The Rev. Hurley S. Warren of Wakefield, RI,
former pastor of the Alfred S.D.B. Church, celebrated
his 90th birthday Nov. 14. He and his wife Maybelle
have been married 62 years…The Robert Turners have
returned from their Santa Fe home and will be resuming
their activities in the community…Lana Meissner, head
librarian and Pamela Lakin, serials librarian at Herrick
Library, attended a conference at the University of
Michigan in Ann Arbor, MI last week…

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Clinger of Pittsford an-
nounce the engagement of their daughter, Mary Beth
Clinger, to James A. Benson of Andover, MA. The bride-
to-be is a 1982 graduate of Pittsford-Mendon High
School and a 1986 graduate of Alfred University. She is
a former Alfred resident but now is employed by Gen-
eral Accident Insurance Co. in Bridgeport, CT. Her fi-
ancé, the son of William and Kathleen Benson of Cattle
Crossing, Andover, MA, is a 1981 graduate of Andrew
Warde High School and 1985 graduate of the University
of Rhode Island. He is employed by Merit Insurance,
Inc. in Bridgeport, CT. A Sept. 16, 1989 wedding is
being planned to be held at St. Louis Church in Pitts-
ford.

A daughter, Cecily Noel, was born Friday, Dec. 9,
1988 to Mr. and Mrs. David N. Hardy (Teal York) of
Rensselaer, NY in Bellvue Hospital, Schenectady,
weighing 8 lbs. 6 oz. Paternal grandparents are Mr. and
Mrs. Nathan Hardy of Almond. Maternal grandparents
are Mr. and Mrs. Duane York of Canisteo.

The 1989 edition of Who’s Who In Music will carry
the names of five students from Alfred-Almond Central
School...Patricia B. MacDonald, Andrew P. Alesso,
Thomas J. Meacham, Thomas J. Decker and Karen G.
Straight…

Situated in Hornellsville overlooking the Canisteo
Valley and its surrounding hills, the Coachlight Steak-
house offers its patrons the opportunity to dine with a
view of the changing seasons. The present view is that
of a winter wonderland of snow-covered trees, houses
and roads. Built in 1974 by Ken Snyder, the restaurant
was managed by his partner John Brady until the mid-
80s, when John moved south due to ill health. In August
1987, Bob McCarthy obtained the lease on the Coach-
light and has managed it since that time. Bob was em-
ployed at the Coachlight as a busboy in 1975 and 1976
while attending college. He earned a degree in liberal
arts then decided to pursue an education in food service.
In 1982 he completed requirements for his AOS degree
at Wellsville Vocational Division of Alfred State. That
same year he married his wife Kim, a native of Horse-
heads and moved to Williamsburg, VA. Employed as an
entremetier—one who prepares and executes the dinner
menu—at the Williamsburg Inn, Bob was privileged to
share in an historical experience. He helped prepare and
serve the World Economic Summit Dinner, which was
part of the five-day conference attended by President
Reagan and heads of state from all over the world. Se-
curity was super tight. Bob has a copper medallion me-
mento from President Reagan commemorating the

occasion. He also has a copy of the menu…
TEN YEARS AGO, DECEMBER 18, 2003

Dr. John P. Howe III, Alfred University’s winter
commencement speaker, barely made it to Alfred in time
to deliver his speech, and the University made plans to
house and feed parents and friends of graduates who
might be stranded by the storm, but AU’s commence-
ment was held Sunday afternoon as planned. In his con-
cluding remarks, President Charles M. Edmondson
announced that a severe winter storm warning had been
issued for Allegany County, and that the University was
prepared to provide “cots, blankets and food” tho those
who might be stranded in Alfred and unable to find ac-
commodations elsewhere. “You wouldn’t hear this kind
of announcement at the University of Miami,” Edmond-
son joked, “Just consider it one more thing unique about
Alfred University.”…

(Photo) Alfred State’s Student Senate sponsored its
annual “Give-Up-A-Meal” program last month in which
Auxiliary Campus Enterprises and Services (ACES), al-
lows students to donate a “meal punch” to a benevolent
organization. This year’s program, coordinated by Al-
fred Programming Board, raised $1,614 for the Alfred
Community food pantry. Presenting the check is Karen
Canne, director of dining services; Ken Chroniger, pas-
tor, Alfred Station Seventh Day Baptist Church; Dar-
shana Varshneya, Indian Community; Patricia Bancroft,
pastor, First Seventh Day Baptist Church of Alfred;
Sarah Levitt, Hillel at Alfred; Bruce T. Cornell, Alfred-
Almond Bible Church; Dan Knopf, pastor, Alfred
United Methodist Church; and Jeffrey Spiro, president,
Hillel at Alfred; Eugene Ulrich, pastor, SS Brendan and
Jude parish; and Bill Harcleroad, coordinator of campus
programming.

Air Force Airman Justin D. Henry has graduated
from basic military training at Lackland Air Force Base,
San Antonio, Texas…

Sunbeams—This past weekend, Laurel and John
Buckwalter flew to San Antonio, Texas where Laurel
played the Nordan Memorial Carillon at Central Chris-
tian Church for the 50th anniversary celebration of the
carillon. Amanda and Nelson Snyder also were in San
Antonio area that weekend visiting son Curtis and fam-
ily, and the whole group came to see and listen to the
carillon performance on Sunday…Father Lawrence P.
Damian was recently appointed administrator of St.
Michael’s Parish, Warsaw. A Cheektowaga native, Fa-
ther Damian had been pastor at, among others, SS Bren-
dan and Jude Parish in Alfred and Almond…”Glass
Flowers,” a literary essay by Dr. Ben Howard, Alfred
University professor of English, appears in the current
issue of Shenandoah: The Washington and Lee Univer-
sity Review…

Breakfast with Santa: On Saturday morning, Dec.
13, Alfred’s A.E. Crandall Hook & Ladder Company (as
a volunteer and non-profit organization) hosted its an-
nual community holiday event and fundraiser for Alfred
Ambulance. This year approximately 200 people at-
tended, with adults and children alike once again enjoy-
ing a delicious and fun-filled “Breakfast with Santa” at
the Alfred Fire Hall. A big “Thank You” goes out to
everyone who supported this event through their atten-
dance. Under the direction and planning of Tammy Bur-
dick as Committee Chair, and through the efforts and
work of Tammy, Kevin Berry, Brandy Flaitz, Jeanette
Clarke, Rich Hoffman and many other Company mem-
bers (and some family members, too!), the event pro-
vided a time for the community to see the Fire Hall, meet
Company members, come together for breakfast, and
spend time with Santa.

(Photos) Jen Scheesley of Alfred Station together
with her sons, enjoyed the Breakfast with Santa. Mary
Ellen Hoffman assists Santa in greeting all of the chil-
dren at the breakfast. Wes Bentz serves up eggs. Tammy
Burdick, chair of the event. Kelly Snyder and Kevin
Berry getting in good with Santa. Barrett and Beverly
Potter at the breakfast. Brandy Flaitz, Rich Simington
and Kevin Berry serve juice.

A one-act play by Alfred University senior Jeremy
Carey is among a select number of original works cho-
sen to be performed at the Region II American College
Theatre Festival (ACTF), to be held Jan. 6-10 at Muh-
lenberg College. Carey, who is majoring in performing
arts and communication studies at AU, wrote and pro-
duced “It’s Only A Test” on campus Dec. 5…

(Photo) Guitar students of Beverly Snyder pause
for a pre-recital photo Sunday afternoon in the vocal
music room at Alfred-Almond Central School. Students
performed a program of seasonal music titled “An
Acoustic Christmas.” From left are Kristen Murphy,
Mrs. Snyder, Bridget Reitnauer and Le Ping Xiong.
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Alfred Area Church Directory
ALFRED-ALMOND AREA

HORNELL ALFRED UNITARIAN UNIVERSALIST SOCIETY--Now meeting at 10:30
AM the second and fourth Sundays of each month at 198 Main Street across from Hornell
Cinema. The Rev. George Smith leads the group the second Sunday. Call 607-698-4508
or 607-522-7803 for more information.  

ALFRED-ALMOND BIBLE CHURCH--Rt. 21, Almond. Pastor John Prince. Sunday
School 9:30 am, Sunday Worship 10:30 am. Sunday Evening 6 pm. Midweek Home
Groups 7:30 pm. Phone 607-276-6700. www.aabible.org.

ALFRED ASSEMBLY OF CHRISTIANS—Remembrance of the Lord in the Breaking
of Bread, Sundays at 9:30 a.m., Family Bible Hour at 11; Gothic Chapel, corner of Ford &
Sayles, Alfred. Bible Study 8 p.m. Fridays in Almond. Call 276-6380 or e-mail lookup@fron-
tiernet.net for more information. 

ALFRED RELIGIOUS SOCIETY OF FRIENDS (QUAKERS)—6 W. University St., Al-
fred, (a sign will be present in front of the building during meetings). Worship 10:30 a.m.
Classes for children during worship. Child-care available. For more information, phone
607-587-9454, visit our website:  www.alfredfriends.org or write: info@AlfredFriends.com

ALFRED SEVENTH DAY BAPTIST CHURCH—5 Church St., Alfred. Adult Sabbath
(Saturday) School, 10 a.m. in the SDB Parish House; Sabbath Worship Service at 11 a.m.
Church Office: 607-587-9430.

ALFRED STATION SEVENTH -DAY BAPTIST CHURCH “A 3 C church: Connect-
Care- Community” Affiliated with the Seventh Day Baptist General Conference USA and
Canada INC.  Sabbath (Sat.) 9:45 am Sabbath School (8 classes from Nursery-Adult)
11:00 am Sabbath Worship Hour Youth Program: Jr. Youth Fellowship (Grades 3-6) 2nd
Sabbath of month 2 - 4 pm; Youth Fellowship (Grades 7-12)  3rd Sabbath of month 1pm
Sat. – 10 am Sunday overnight at Camp Harley Sutton. Music Program:  Sanctuary Choir
(Grades 9 and up) 1st Sabbath (Sat.) 12:30 pm, 3rd Sabbath (Sat.) 9:00 am: Jr. Choir
(Grades 1-8), Instrumentalist 4th Sabbath (Sat.) 9:00 am Fellowship: Monthly Dish to
Pass Fellowship Meal 2nd Sabbath 12:30 pm; Men’s Prayer Meeting 1st Tuesday of the
month (Rm 15); Wellsville Bible Study  10 am Tuesday. Hosting: Alfred Area Food Pantry
5:30 pm Tuesday and Thursday; Woman, Infant, Children Clinic 1st Thursday of month,
Red Cross Blood Drive Monday before Memorial Day,  Monday before Labor Day  Pastor:
Rev. Dr. Kenneth Chroniger Contact: pastorken@alfredstationsdb.org , P.O. Box 7777Al-
fred Station NY 14803, 607-587-9176  Campus: 587 Route 244 Alfred Station, Remember
the Live streaming of the 11:00am Worship Hour   www.alfredstationsdb.org

ABUNDANT LIFE MINISTRIES--Rt. 21, Almond. Pastor Everett Hasper. Sunday 10
am & Wednesday at 7:30 pm. 276-6201.  www.almcommunity.org

ALFRED UNITED METHODIST CHURCH—1389 Moland Road, Alfred. A Christ-cen-
tered community where people find acceptance and fulfillment, care about others, and
seek to live according to God’s plan. Sunday Worship 9:00 am Fellowship 10:00 am Church
School 10:30 am., nursery care available both hours. Website www.gbgm-umc.org/alfre-
dumc. 587-8168. Pastor: Rev. Timothy M. Middleton Sr.

ALMOND UNION OF CHURCHES--11 Main St., Almond. Rev. G. Stephen Dygert, Pas-
tor. A joyful, welcoming and compassionate multi-denominational church seeking God’s
truths for today’s world. Sunday School 9:30 a.m., Morning Worship 10:30 a.m. Prayer
Group Wednesday 9 am at 39 Main St., Almond. Call 276-6151 for more information.

HARTSVILLE COMMUNITY BAPTIST CHURCH--Purdy Creek Road, Hornell. Pastor
Charles Williams. Sun. School 9:30 am, Worship 10:30 am.

HILLEL AT ALFRED--Friday night services 6:30 pm at Melvin Bernstein Hillel House,
18 S. Main St., when AU is in session. Add’l services & programs throughout the year. For
more info, contact Larry Greil (871-2215 work or 587-8694 home) or Barbara Greil (587-
4313 work).

INSTITUTE OF DIVINE METAPHYSICAL RESEARCH--Sundays 12 noon at Almond
Grange, Almond. Choir starts 11:40 am. Meetings Tuesdays and Thursdays 7:30 to 9:30
pm at Almond Grange Hall.

LIGHTHOUSE CHRISTIAN FELLOWSHIP--Randolph Road, Alfred. Pastor Roger
Gardner. Worship 10 am Sundays. Sunday Prayer/Home Groups 6 pm. Bible Study 7 pm
Tuesdays; Bible Study 7 pm Wednesdays. 607-587-9257.

SS. BRENDAN AND JUDE PARISH-- Father Sean DiMaria, Pastor. St. Brendan Church,
11 S. Main St., Almond. Weekend Mass: Saturday, 5:00 p.m. Weekday Masses Monday,
Wednesday, Friday 9:00 a.m.; St. Jude Chapel, Lower College Dr., Alfred (on the Alfred
State College campus). Weekend Masses Sunday 11 a.m. & 6:30 p.m. p.m. (6:30 p.m.
when colleges in session) Office phone: 607-587-9411, Rectory phone: 607-276-5304.

UNION UNIVERSITY CHURCH--Alfred, 10:30 a.m. Sunday at 5 Church Street. A multi-
denominational community church welcoming all faiths. Infants nursery, K-6 classes during
service, youth programs. Church Center at corner of Main and Church Streets, Rev. Laurie
DeMott. 587-9288.

ANDOVER AREA
CHRISTIAN & MISSIONARY ALLIANCE--Rochambeau Ave. Rev. Philip Barner,

Sunday School for all ages 9 a.m.; Fellowship Time 9:45 a.m.; Worship Service 10 a.m.;
Wednesday Mid-week Prayer/Bible Study 7 p.m.

ANDOVER UNITED METHODIST--33 E. Greenwood St. Pastor Anita Youtzy. Wor-
ship service 11 am, Sunday School 9:45 am.

BLESSED SACRAMENT CHURCH—1 Church St., Andover. Father Sean DiMaria,
Pastor. Weekend Mass Sunday 9:00 a.m. Weekday Mass Tuesday, 9:00 a.m. Office
phone: 607-478-8885; Rectory phone 607-276-5304.

CHENUNDA CREEK FELLOWSHIP—Mennonite congregation of believers in the
Town of Independence, five miles south of Andover.  Sunday School 9:30, Worship
10:45 a.m.  Pastor Stephen Richard 585-610-0166.  Church phone 478-5277.

FIRST BAPTIST CHURCH--Corner of Elm & Church Streets. Pastor Frank Trout-
man. Sunday School 9:45 am, Morning Worship 11 am.

FIRST PRESBYTERIAN--E. Greenwood St., Andover. Worship Service at 10:15 AM,
Coffee hour following service.  Pastor Christian R. Mattison.

Churches are asked to please call 587-8110 with additions and updates of informa-
tion or e-mail same to: alfredsun.news@gmail.com. Thank you!
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By LINDA STAIGER
"Praise be to the God and Fa-

ther of our Lord Jesus Christ. In
His great mercy He has given us
new birth into a living hope
through the resurrection of Jese
from the dead and into an inher-
itance that can never perish,
spoil or fade. Grace and peace
be yours in abundance.

This is the 3rd week of Ad-
vent--the time of year when we
spend a lot of time thinking
about what gifts we might want
for Christmas, and hopefully
considering what to give others
as well. We 'anticipate' His com-
ing--Gift One. We see God's 'pa-
tience'--Gift Two. Now we have
"Hope'--Gift Three.

It's simple, really. We find it in
Jesus. God wants to give us
Hope--He gave it to us! It's in
the resurrection!

Through the resurrection, and
our new birth, we have become
children of God. Romans 8:16--
The Spirit Himself testifies with
our spirit that we are God's chil-
dren. We have eternal life--John
3:16--"For God so loved the
world that He gave His one and
only Son, that whoever believes
in Him shall not perish, but have
eternal life."

{Reporter Note: I don't know
about you, but I can never type
or just say these words without

‘The Gift of Christmas: Gift of Hope’
singing them!} The DEAL here
is this: We are SAFE and SE-
CURE in the hands of Jesus! 

Okay. So how many of you re-
alize this? Are you nodding your
head and agreeing? But how
many of you worry? How many
of you are going through med-
ical conditions which have you
scared? Worried about finances?
These are definitely things
which cause much worry, right?
But you are probably doing
everything you humanly can in
order to deal with them.

However, at some point these
worries can nearly paralyze us
with fear. Worrying about all
kinds of things that are out of
our control. Don't! You really are
safe and secure in the hands of
Jesus. Your inheritance, your
very life, can never perish, spoil
or fade. Eternal life awaits you.
No matter what the earthly prob-
lems are for each of us. {Re-
porter Note: many years ago I
heard Robert Schuller give one
of his masterful quotes--"Let go
and let God." Think about this
one.}

God is bigger than all these
problems. Bigger than problems
with kids, medical issues, finan-
cial issues, stuff going on at
home. He's bigger than any
struggle that might come our
way. Ha, ha--if you have ever

watched any Veggie Tales
videos you may have heard my
favorite song--"God is Bigger
Than the Boogie Man!" I ab-
solutely love this tune..so much
fun to sing…and it is so very
true.

The thing is, we MUST have
faith that God will lead us in the
right path and help us with all
our problems. 'Let go and let
God'. Keep this in mind from I
Peter 1:1-9--'rejoicing and inex-
pressible and glorious joy come
to us…' Knowing we are safe
and nothing can take away our
eternal rewards. Be filled with
Joy. 

Even through our problems,
fears we look to God. And as
God brings us through them, our
faith is strengthened. And we
will find a joy deep inside that
these struggles can't touch. Jesus
came, He died for us, He was
raised from the dead so we have
a new birth, a spiritual birth. We
have an inheritance that can
never perish, spoil or fade.
Which lets us rejoice and be
filled with inexpressible and glo-
rious joy. And because of all
these things our souls are saved.

This is the gift of Jesus, given
to us at Christmas. It is the gift
that fills us with Hope. Not just
during the Advent Season, but
each and every day. It is 'The
Gift of Hope.'

ALFRED STATION--Your Friends and Neighbors at the Alfred
Station Seventh Day Baptist Churchm “A 3 C church: Connect –
Care – Community” invite you to join in Christmas Day Worship at
3 p.m. Wednesdayk, Dec. 25.

This Worship Service will draw us from the artificial to the reality
of the Christmas. It is a time for families to slow down the focus on
materialism and say in our homes that Christmas is a Spiritual Event.
Worshipping on Christmas Day says this is not about toys either for
children or grown-ups but is about celebrating the birth of Jesus
Christ the Christian Community proclaims as God-Incarnate.

You are invited to “Come Home for Christmas”.  The church
meetinghouse is located at 587 Route 244 Alfred Station. It is the
big white building down from Robert Lawrence Trucking,
Canacadea Country Store, Baker’s Bridge Antiques, and  Alfred
Counseling Associates. It is up from The Bicycle Man, Hi-Tech Ce-
ramics, Alfred Town Offices, Way to Gro, and  Alfred Knitting Stu-
dio. It is across from Hillbottom Pottery. You may receive  further
information by calling the church office at 607- 587-9176.  Looking
forward to greeting you Christmas Day. 
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Historic Downtown
Wellsville

585.593.2775
www.hartsjewelry.com

*See our store for details.

Available starting
November 29,

the Limited Edition 2013
Black Friday charm*

www.AuctionsInternational.com

1-800-536-1401
Online Government and Business Liquidations Sold Every Night at

11167 BIG TREE RD., EAST AURORA, NY  14052

HUGE WEEKLY FLEA MARKET

Every Sat. & Sun. — 8 AM - 5 PM

(Former Foss Auction Barn)
“Off the 400 Expwy at 20A — 1 Mile East on the Right”

SPACE AVAILABLE  •  Monthly Indoor Spaces Available

• Antiques  • Collectibles  • Farmers Market  • Flea Market

Erie County Auction 
and Expo Center

We Have Something for Everyone
OPEN YEAR ROUND

$1.00 OFF
AT THE SNACK BAR
Must be a purchase of $3.00 or more.  
With this coupon.  Expires 8-24-14.  

No photocopies accepted. PS

Alfred Station S.D.B. Church
worship service Christmas Day
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The annual glut of NCAA Division I football games begins this
weekend with the ever-popular New Mexico Bowl as that is the first
of four "collisions" on Saturday with a mere 31-more to follow. Not
going to get into the ridiculous (6-6) teams that have been "rewarded"
again this year with a post-season berth in a bowl ($$) that they
shouldn't be in! Great example ... Syracuse. They lost to Clemson,
49-14 and to Georgia Tech, 56-0 and to Florida State, 59-3. One of
their wins was over "mighty" Wagner. And for this the Orange get to
play in the Texas Bowl against Minnesota? Why? There are other
"dandy" 6-6 teams out there playing as well. Absurd. Anyhow, my
annual predictions of all the bowls games ... many sure to go wrong.
Picking bowls after teams have had an extended break is always fun!

New Mexico Bowl from Albuquerque (home of the "Book-
worm") ... Colorado State over Washington State, Las Vegas ... actu-
ally could be a decent game pitting Fresno State against the Trojans
of USC. Could, but taking USC to smash them. Famous Idaho Potato
... ah yes, a tradition. The UB Bulls are here! Probably buried in snow
as they take on warm-weather San Diego State. Taking the Buffalo
Bulls (not the Bills). New Orleans ... Tulane and La-Lafayette battle
for rights in the city. Know nothing about either but going with Green
Wave of Tulane.

Moving on from the day one openers, Beef 'O' Brady Bowl ...
Ohio versus East Carolina. Guessing that isn't Ohio State (Chud) so
will go with the Pirates of East Carolina. Hawaii ... Oregon State and
Boise State on the island. Boise State doesn't stay at home for Potato
Bowl and clobbers Oregon State. Little Caesar's Pizza (not Gaisser's
Domino's Pizza) ... Pittsburgh and Bowling Green. The Ohio school
stunned Northern Illinois at end of year but will fall to the Pitt Pan-
thers. Poinsettia ... North Illinois out for revenge and takes it out on
Utah State. Military ... Maryland over Marshall in their backyard ...
Milko says, "Terps win with ease!" Texas ... Minnesota over SU,
Kraft Fight Hunger ... BYU and Washington. New coach for Huskies
so going with BYU.

Pinstripe Bowl at Yankee Stadium in NYC ... the Fighting Irish
of Notre Dame are in town and they take care of Rutgers from NJ.
From the BCS title game to the Pinstripe Bowl? Ouch. Belk from
Charlotte ... home of the "Rock" ... North Carolina and Cincy. Taking
the Bengals, oops Bearcats. Russell Athletic ... Louisville over an
overrated Miami of Florida squad. Buffalo Wild Wings ... the UB
Bulls should be here! Kansas State and a disappointing Michigan
program tangle. K-State. Armed Forces ... Middle Tennessee and
Navy. Have to go with Navy. Music City ... Georgia Tech against
Mississippi. Go with the Ramblin Wreck. Alamo ... Oregon and
Texas. Two big-time programs here? Oregon by 30. Holiday ... Ari-
zona State over Texas Tech.

AdvoCare V 100 Bowl (what?) ... Boston College and Arizona.
The Wildcats from Arizona. (Alfred) Sun ... Virginia Tech and UCLA
in a pretty decent matchup. Go Bruins! Liberty ... Rice and Missis-
sippi State. Should fill that stadium up with ease. The Owls. Chick-
fil-A ... surprising Duke versus Johnny Football at Texas A&M. The
Blue Devils fall short on the gridiron (not in hoops though).

New Years Day 2014! (Ray Carter) Gator ... Nebraska and Geor-
gia. Would take Bulldogs with ease but QB Murray out. Still going
with them. Heart of Dallas ... why is this game today? UNLV versus
North Texas. Taking North Texas in Texas. Capital One ... Wisconsin
against South Carolina. Could be an excellent game. Going with
Gamecocks in a wild one, 37-34. Outback ... from Tampa as Scum-
mer will be on hand to see his beloved Iowa team play against LSU.
The Tigers in a romp.

Time for the big boys to hit the field. Rose Bowl ... Stanford and
Michigan State. When the Cardinal took out Oregon earlier in the
year, I thought Stanford was one of the best teams in the country at
that time. Still do. Fiesta ... Baylor and UCF. Wow, who cares except
for fans of Baylor and UCF? How are these two in the Fiesta Bowl?
Baylor with ease. Sugar ... Alabama and Oklahoma. A classic colli-
sion many years but not this season. Will 'Bama even care about
being there? Will Coach Nick Saban be staying with the 'Tide? Think
Alabama can win by 20 ... if they desire. Cotton ... one of the old
"Big Four" bowls and with a better game than the Fiesta. Oklahoma
State and Missouri. The Tigers were run over by Auburn in the SEC
so going with State to prevail.

The Orange Bowl ... a stunned Ohio State team is here, much to
the chagrin of Vincent Wasilewski. Solid game on paper, OSU versus
Clemson. Taking the Buckeyes as they start their march for the title
next season. Compass ... why is this game today? Houston and Vandy.
Yikes. Go with Vanderbilt for no reason at all. GoDaddy ... where is
Danica Patrick? More interesting than this game that also shouldn't
be this late in the bowl parade. Ball State and Arkansas State? Sorry
Letterman ... Ark State.

The BCS Championship contest ... Florida State and Auburn from
the mighty SEC. Wish this was Florida State and Alabama facing off
but the Tigers pulled off the miracle of miracles to stop the 'Tide.
Could go either way but like what I saw of Auburn versus Missouri
and taking another SEC team to win the national championship.
Auburn, 34-31.

Don't bet the rent money on the above!

The Dugout continued...
HITS AND MISSES:

In NCAA Division III football playoff action
over the weekend it was Mount Union needing to
rally to stop North Central, 41-40 and Wisconsin-
Whitewater nipped Mary Hardin-Baylor, 16-15 as
the two victors now advance to the Amos Alonzo
Stagg Bowl ... again. This will be the eighth time
in the last nine years the two programs have met in
the national championship game. Amazing! In
2009-10-11 the Warhawks from W-W topped
Mount Union after the Purple Raiders practically
owned this championship for years. Mount Union
has 10-championship trophies from this game as
the two will collide this Friday evening in Salem,
Va. All four semi-final teams came in at (13-0) so
obviously an undefeated title contest.

In big-time college football, Mack Brown is
out as head coach of the Texas Longhorns and Nick
Saban is staying put with the Alabama Crimson
Tide. Brown had a great run at 158-47 but his last
few teams have been mediocre by Texas standards.
A class coach all the way! Who goes there now for
a boatload of money?

It was off to Florida this past week for a quick

trip in a tune-up for the March, "Sumo Tour South"
outing. After a worrisome connecting flight out of
Cleveland, got to Tampa, was picked up at the air-
port by Jake Taft and off we went to meet Our Man
Frank and The Scum for golf. Great time. Played
at the East Bay Golf Club in Largo at a course we
have all played numerous time. Me not as much as
the Florida trio, obviously. After a two-month lay-
off, last outing with McDrip in Lake George, and
sub-freezing temps left behind in NYS, it was time
for some golf. The tally: Scum(109) ... as week
prior performance not in evidence, Our Man (98)
... gets under 100 for first time in years, and the co-
champs Taft and yours truly in at (92) ... yes!
Windy-breezy-most enjoyable time with group.
Sunday it was off to the San Fran-Tampa Bay foot-
ball game with Taft, Frank & Lisa and a great tail-
gate feast prepared by Lisa. Awesome. Game not
great but fun being there live to see one, second
year running, soon more! Enjoyable afternoon as
well for weary trio. Home to snow and cold on
Monday. Thanks guys!

HAPPY HOLIDAYS EVERYONE !!!
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ADDISON-Thursday Dec. 11
found the Alfred Almond Varsity
Swim team travelling to Addi-
son for its second competition of
the year. Kalista Calkins brought
home a first place win in the 100
breastroke with a time of
1:23.07 - just off a sectional
qualifying time.

Her teammate Alyssa Greaney
was a dual winner in the 200 IM
(2:33.91) and she hit an addi-
tional sectional qualifying cut in
the 500 freestyle with a finish of

6:09.59 when she hit the touch
pad first edging out an Addison
Knight swimmer.

The 400 freestyle relay team
of Alyssa, Elizabeth Allen,
Laura Sweezy and Jessica Flaitz
brought home the team’s other
top win.  Laura Sweezy dove to
a second place finish in the div-
ing portion of the program.

Other second place spots in-
cluded Rein Mason in the 100
freestyle (1:14.53), Elizabeth in
the 100 backstroke (1:24.59),

Bailey Comer in the 100 fly
(1:26.58) and the 200 freestyle
quartet made up of Kalista, Jes-
sica, Rein and Courtney Peters.

Overall the final tally of the
night was Alfred-Almond 72
and Addison 104. 

The swimming Eagles will
face off against Campbell-
Savona on Thursday Dec. 19 at
5:30 pm in the A-A home pool;
come on out and support the
team.

Kalista Calkins wins 100 breastroke

THE ALFRED UNIVERSITY women's basketball team has been in the giving spirit this holiday
season,  supporting a pair of community service projects aimed at helping people in need.  
Lindsay Drummond (Ogdensburg), a junior forward on the team, said the team raised $250 –
much of it out of their own pockets – that will support community projects in Dansville and her
hometown of Ogdensburg. Drummond explained that the money was raised through a combina-
tion of $10 donations made by each of the 12 players on the roster; a $100 donation from Drum-
mond's mother; and various other contributions. Drummond's mother had planned on giving
the players gift cards for Christmas, but the team decided they wanted to donate the money to
the community service projects instead. According to Drummond, $150 will go to a project run
by Tops supermarket in Dansville, hometown of AU junior guard Emilea Harrison (Dansville),
which provides gifts – all hand-wrapped by the team -- to underprivileged children in the area.
The remaining $100 will support a project at a church in Ogdensburg that provides hats and mit-
tens to people in need. 
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